

# Implementation of National Social Security Strategy (NSSS): Consultation with Parliamentarians



2016



Proceedings of NSSS Workshops for hon'ble MPs



SSPS Programme Cabinet Division and GED



#### IMPLEMENTATION OF NATIONAL SOCIAL SECURITY STRATEGY (NSSS): CONSULTATION WITH PARLIAMENTARIANS

Proceedings of NSSS Workshops for Hon'ble MPs

Reporters Mohammad Khaled Hasan Raiqah Walie-Khan

Reviewers Md. Faizul Islam Goran Jonsson Aminul Arifeen

Copyright SSPS programme, December 2016

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system or transmitted, in any form or by means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise, without prior permission.

**Design & Print** Printcraft Company Ltd.



# **Table of Contents**

Executive Summary	3
Important Statements	4
Workshop (First Day), 2 October 2016	11
Workshop (Second Day), 4 October 2016	18
Findings and Recommendations (First and Second Days)	23
Workshop (Third Day), 6 December 2016	26
Findings and Recommendations (Third Day)	32
Photographs (1st Day)	33
Photographs (2nd Day)	36
Photographs (3rd Day)	38
Annexure 1	40
Annexure 2	63





The constitution of Bangladesh provides for fundamental responsibility of the state to attain *the right to social security* for deserving people(Article 15-D). Such constitutional provision creates special moral obligation for honourableparliamentarians to strive for strengthening social protection system of the country. They are involved in issues of social protection not only by their rolesin passing relevant legislature and budget bills, but also by their oversight functions in delivery of social benefits at the grassroots levels.

The honourable members of parliament having significant roles in shaping the social protection of the country need to be oriented on the National Social Security Strategy (NSSS) which was approved by the Cabinet in 2015. The Cabinet Division being in charge of rolling out the NSSS organized an orientation workshop on it for the parliamentarians in October and December 2016. The members of parliament (MPs) while being briefed on salient features of the NSSS also made valuable recommendations on implementation of the strategy. The present report mainly contains the proceedings of the workshop summarizing important points and recommendations as made by the participants.

The workshop was organized forseparate groups of MPs in three days. In the first spell, the workshops took place on 2 and 4 October 2016, while the second spell of the workshop was held on 6 December 2016. Each workshop was attended by around 50 MPs along with senior officials of the Parliament Secretariat, Cabinet Division and the GED (Annexure-1). The workshop of each day commenced with a short opening session followed by discussion by the MPs and then a closing session.

The participants agreed with most of the NSSS provisions like programme consolidation along the lifecycle framework and improvement of delivery mechanisms. They recommended that the selection process should be improved. They also pointed out that for making the beneficiary list widely acceptable, the draft list should be published in the Upazila headquarters to be accessible to common people. Gender gap in social protection should be analyzed more elaborately in order to address the issues of gender specific needs of social protection. Distribution of cash should be through banking anddigitized channel so that any potential risk of leakage can be minimized. The problems of terrorism and drug abuse, river erosion, housing problem etc. should be tackled with more comprehensive programmes. The NSSS may be updated to accommodate the relevant findings and recommendations of the workshop.

The MPs have vital role in establishing modern social protection system in the country. Therefore, the NSSS or the relevant government circulars should clearly define what will be the specific responsibilities of the MPs, especially with regard to the allowances for widows, old age, disabled etc.

# **Important Statements**

# Dr Shirin Sharmin Chaudhury

Hon'ble Speaker of the Parliament



"The NSSS has been formulated with the objective of supporting the inclusive economic development policy of the government. The members of parliament have vital responsibility in establishing modern social protection system in the spirit of the NSSS."

#### Mr. Md. Fazle Rabbi Miah, MP Hon'ble Deputy Speaker of the Parliament



"We do not want any potential loopholes to spoil the social protection system of Bangladesh as initiated under the leadership of Honourable Prime Minister"



#### ASM Firoz MP Hon'ble Chief Whip



"Honourable Prime Minister warned of stern actions against any mismanagement or deviation in implementing social protection programmes. After such serious tone of honourable Prime Minister nobody will venture to make the programmes polluted by wrong practices."



#### Mr. Mohammad Shafiul Alam Cabinet Secretary



"The NSSS has been formulated for ensuring better governance in delivery of social benefits. For implementation of the NSSS supports from the Honourable law makers is crucial."

#### Dr. Shamsul Alam Member (Senior Secretary), GED



"The coverage of social protection has been 26% which was only 13% a few years back. Gradually all the poor people will be covered under social protection system."

#### Proceedings of Orientation Workshop on

#### National Social Security Strategy (NSSS) of Bangladesh For the Hon'ble Parliamentarians

Chief Guest Dr. Shirin Sharmin Chaudhury Hon'ble Speaker of the Parliament

Chairperson Mr. Mohammad Shafiul Alam Cabinet Secretary

Venue Oath Room, Bangladesh National Parliament Sher-e-Bangla Nagar, Dhaka- 1207



2 October 2016 Sunday (First Day) 4 October 2016 Tuesday (Second Day)

Organized by Cabinet Division and Bangladesh Parliament

# Orientation Workshop on the National Social Security Strategy (NSSS) for Parliamentarians

The Orientation Workshop was jointly organized by the Cabinet Division and the Bangladesh Parliament with supports from the SSPS Programme of the UNDP. The main objective of the workshop was to brief the Parliamentarians on different aspects of NSSS and to seek their kind views and guidance in implementing it within stipulated timeframe. The parliamentarians are involved not only in making laws but also in implementation of different programmes including those of social protection in their respective constituencies. As an outcome of the workshop, the hon'ble members of parliament are expected to be more proactive in facilitating NSSS friendly legislation in the parliament and its implementation in the field level.

It was a half day long workshop organized on 2 and 4 October 2016 for two separate groups of hon'ble MPs. Each workshop was attended by around 50 MPs along with senior officials of the Parliament Secretariat, Cabinet Division and the GED. The participation of Parliament Secretariat officials was important as they will be capable in reflecting the spirit of NSSS in preparing relevant documents and bills of the parliament.

The workshop of each day commenced with a short opening session followed by discussion by the MPs and then a closing session. The workshops of both the days were presided over by the Cabinet Secretary. Hon'ble Speaker of Parliament kindly graced the occasions by her attendance as the chief guest while the Hon'ble Deputy Speaker, Hon'ble Chief Whip and other Hon'ble Whips attended it as special guests. Dr. Shamsul Alam Member (Senior Secretary) of the GED of Planning Commission-made a power point presentation on NSSS on both days.

The workshop was designed in such a way that the participants can spontaneously engage in open discussion. The open discussion session became very lively with efficient moderation of the hon'ble Chief Whip Mr. ASM Firoz, MP. The hon'ble MPs freely spoke on various challenges they face in their localities. They also came up with their ideas as to overcome those challenges. The gist of discussion during the workshops is briefly presented as follows:

# Workshop (First Day), 2 October 2016

#### Mr. Mohammad Shafiul Alam, Cabinet Secretary

The Chairperson started the opening session by welcoming all the participants and the guests and expressed his gratitude for their kind attendance. Then he briefly discussed the main objectives of the workshop and presented some important issues of the NSSS. He mentioned that the Cabinet Division has been coordinating social protection activities of different ministries. He also mentioned that the Cabinet Division has been assigned with the new responsibility of implementing the NSSS and sought the cooperation of all sectors in carrying out his responsibilities.

He mentioned that Bangladesh has achieved considerable success in poverty reduction. The poverty rate was more than 48.9% in the2000 but it has been reduced to around 24% in 2015. Still we have a lot to do before we can completely eradicate poverty. With the objective of freeing the country from poverty the government formulated the NSSS. It is a system of addressing the lifecycle risks of people from cradle to grave. Thus the core of the NSSS is the lifecycle approach of social protection.

He drew attention of the participants to the fact that government has allocated more than 13% of the national budget in social protection, which is more than 2.3% of the GDP. The huge amount of money needs to be utilized more efficiently in order to speed up poverty reduction. In view of that the NSSS has been formulated so that better governance can be ensured in delivery of social benefits to the genuine beneficiaries. He urged that the supports from the law makers are crucial in implementing the reform plans of the NSSS.

#### Mr. Bijoy Bhattaraycharya, Additional Secretary, Cabinet Division

Addressing the participants he said that Bangladesh will achieve the Middle Income Country (MIC) status by 2021 which will be facilitated by the seventh five year plan. Poverty and hunger will be eliminated from our country in pursuance of the UN's Sustainable Development Goals. Within 2040 we will be placed among the developed nations of the world for which preparations are underway. We want your opinion so that we can achieve SDGs. You know that NSSS has involved ministries to eliminate extreme poverty. Through MDG we have the belief that we can achieve this. Currently 23 ministries are working on social protection in a fragmented way which will be consolidated by the NSSS. The lifecycle risks of people will be addressed by implementing the NSSS. For this we need your support and the workshop has been organized to obtain your valuable inputs.

#### Dr. Shirin Sharmin Chowdhury MP, Hon'ble Speaker of Bangladesh Parliament

NSSS Orientation workshop is organized by the Cabinet Division and Bangladesh Parliament.She mentioned that Hon'ble Prime Minister, Sheikh Hasina has continued enhancing social protection since 2009.Different social allowances especially for widows, old age people, lactating mothers etc have contributed in improving the lives of people. The NSSS has been formulated with the objective of further improving their lives in a more systematic way. The MPs have vital responsibility in establishing modern social protection system in the spirit of NSSS.

She mentioned that this year social protection has been allocated Tk. 45,000 crore from our own revenue budget. This is our own money and Bangladesh has really been committed to help the underprivileged. For democracy and inclusive development social protection strategy will be instrumental. MPs are important as they make this social protection a reality in their constituencies. She mentioned that it is an important participatory session where NSSS will be elaborately discussed while also eliciting a realistic picture of the constituencies from the MPs in terms of social protection implementation. Such interaction will assist in utilization of the total allocation of money in this sector which is over Tk. 45,000 crore. She requested all to provide feedback on the NSSS expected hope that the workshop will be useful.

## **Presentation**

#### Dr. Shamsul Alam, Member, General Economic Division

After welcoming the panel and the guests, Dr. Alam commented on the excellent background that was given by the earlier speakers. He mentioned that the strategy has come from the hon'ble Prime Minister's visionary leadership. Our constitution clearly spells out social security for all citizens. So with this in mind, we will remember the NSSS and this will help bring us out of poverty. The social protection activities were scattered with no central objective or plan and for the sake of the strategy we began our work. There were scopes of leakage and wastage of public money allocated for social security. So the government made the NSSS to minimize all the loopholes in the social security system.

The 7th five year set out plans to reform the social protection activities along the lifecycle framework. So in 2015 July, the Cabinet approved the NSSS. Before the NSSS was formulated, we had 11 background papers to find out where the problems lay and we did 15 workshops and seminars to know the opinions of stakeholders. We also sought international comparison with countries like Nepal, Mynamar and Syria. The details of his presentation is attached herewith as annexure II.

#### Mr. A.S.M Feroz, MP, Hon'ble Chief Whip

After the presentation of Member, GED the floor was opened for discussion. The session was moderated by the Chief Whip. He assumed the responsibility of moderation by greeting and welcoming all the guests. He said that it was an important discussion and thanked the Cabinet Division for organizing such an important workshop. He then requested the participants to express their opinions or other relevant points regarding social protection in Bangladesh. In order to maintain discipline, he requested the participants to submit to him their names if they desire to speak.

12

#### Mr. Md. Yeasin Ali, Hon'ble MP, Thakurgaon-3

He greeted and thanked the panel and the organizers of the workshop and termed it as an excellent initiative. He mentioned that Hon'ble Prime Minister personally guided the social protection schemes to help the extreme poor. He added that the union parishad chairmen are mainly carry-



ing out the responsibilities of selecting beneficiaries and the delivery of benefits of social security. What will be the responsibilities of the MPs should have been clearly defined in the NSSS especially with regard to the allowances for widows, old age etc. He also recommended that the ethnic minorities should be given priority in social security programmes. He emphasized that there should be prepared a unique list of beneficiaries based on a survey so that the wrong persons do not get the benefit. Such system will also prevent duplication of beneficiaries and prevent scopes for any potential leakage.

#### Ms. Safura Begum, Hon'ble MP, Woman Seat-2

Addressed the panel and thanked the hon'ble PM for the budget for including widows, old citizens, transgender etc in social protection programmes. PM has thought about all the groups and I am grateful and thankful to the govt for doing this. With my little experience I should recommend that maternity allowance should be increased as the future generations is dependent upon it. Those areas where rivers are broken, the people who are on the roads should have benefits. There are many widows who are young, who want to work but can they be trained and have skills. If we can retrain them then at least there will be less dependency on others.

#### Advocate Mir Showkat Ali Badsha, MP, Bagerhat-2

He welcomed the Cabinet Davison for their efforts to organize such a workshop. He mentioned that, in his 8 years of experience as MP he got opportunity to attend this kind of workshop for the first time. He termed it as a great event. He extended special thanks to Dr Shamsul Alam for making excellent presentation. He wanted to know why the most deserving candidates are often excluded from the list of beneficiaries. He suggested that this should be properly addressed. Raising the issue of the victims of bomb and grenade attacks he emphatically argued that they should be specially included in social protection programmes. He wanted to know if anything can be done for the mentally handicapped people. He suggested that they should be included in the social protection programmes.

#### Alhaj Dr. Mozammel Hossain, MP, Bagerhat-4

He mentioned that in 1992 when he was social welfare minister, there were hardly any social security programmes for orphans in this country. Hon'ble Prime Minister assigned him to build orphanages. Headded that he started off social protection activities in Bagerhat forthose who were freedom fighters, rickshaw drivers etc. Old age people are often ostracized as they are dependent on others. So the government started paying allowance initially at the rate of 100 tk. But this was not enough; now the allowance has been raised to tk 500. Old age allowance, women's allowance, freedom fighter's allowances have given hope to poor people. He thanked the Prime minister for such activities. He also informed that while visiting USA in 1996, Bangladesh was commended for introducing allowances forwomen. Widows had no choice but to stay in the house of their elder brothers in law and she had to do domestic chores. He mentioned that TNO is the chairperson of Upazila Social Protection committee. For selection purposes, MPs should be present along with the local TNO. The UP Chairman shouldn't be presentin the committee as there could be leakages.

#### Mr. Md. Abdul Wadud, MP, Rajshahi-5

The government made allocation of Tk. 45,000 crore to social safety nets this year. Such a huge amount of resources need to be better utilized. In this regard the role of union parishad members should be further strengthened with the help of MP as they are elected and accountable to the people. He pointed out that impartiality is not always maintained in selecting beneficiaries. Also the problem of corruption is not rare.

This should be addressed in the NSSS. In our society there are many women who become widows at a very youngage. They face very severe hardship and different types of hazards. So it is urgent that they come under the auspices of the social safety nets.

About insurance he said that the insurance companies could never gain trust of people in in Bangladesh. People have to wait unreasonably long time for getting their insurance claims settled. So he suggested that the law should be strong to ensure the service of insurance providers. All constituencies should have their own social protection agenda or strategy. What will work in Chittagong will not work in Khulna. Selection also has to be considered.

#### Adv. Umme Kulsum Smrity, MP, Woman Seat-4

She appreciated that a lot of discussion has already taken place. She told that in Bangladesh, senior citizens are over the age of 60 who should be covered under insurance programmes. Social Security for children should be strengthened. She mentioned that once she was a lawyer and worked for NGO, Aparejeou Bangladesh which was involved in social security programmes. She suggested that lawyers should be appointed for implementing social protection. For working women there should be specific transport facilities so that they can go to workplace safely.

#### Mr. Abu Sayeed Al Mahmood Swapon, MP, Jaipurhat-2

He opined that sanitation seemed to him as a major problem and urged that special attention should be given to improve sanitation. Also government hospitals have poor sanitation facilities. They should bring them up to standards. Senior citizens have a poor quality of life in our country. He agrees with the NSSS plan to operationalize insurance programmes, as there are workers in the factories who need to be covered under social insurance schemes. MPs get Food for Work allocation for their constituencies. So cutting the soil isn't enough, but they have to do meaningful works. How can we improve the lives of women? What about unemployed youths? They should get skills and not chase after scarce jobs.

#### Mst. Selina Jahan Lita, MP, Woman Seat-1

Hon'ble Prime Minister Sheikh Hasina has put a smile on distressed people through the social safety nets programmes. There should be a list of all categories of beneficiaries and put extra responsibilities on union parishad and upazila. Our leader Sheikh Hasina wants to put smile on all these distressed people. There are some elderly people who suffer from dementia and eventually suffer socio-economically. We have to take the issue seriously and do something for them. Strong monitoring should be established for better results from social safety net programmes. He also emphasized strong partnership between GO and NGO for ensuring inclusive social protection.

#### Mr. Omor Faruk Chowdhury, MP, Rajshahi-1

Every year the number of old people is increasing. He proposed that every year we should train ten lacs of old people so that they can get some employment as a means of social protection. About education he said that there are different systems like English medium, madrasha and Khariji etc. There should be some sort of benchmark as we need to take strategies to ensure that there is a minimum of standards to be reached.

He wanted to know how much is wasted in system losses. Social safety nets should cover the Saontal population who do not get social benefits like the ethnic minorities living in the hill tracts. The NSSS proposed that people will get special benefits after 90 years of age. But he opined that the threshold should be

reduced to 80 years. Education has been given many resources but should be results oriented. The social safety net programmes should be focused on the geographical characteristics.

#### Mr. Md. Shahiduzzaman Sarker, MP, Hon'ble Whip

He termed the NSSS as a nice document. However, referring to the word Dalitand Harijon he asked that who are these people? Is there any law about them in Bangladesh? The words come from India where the words are used to describe the backward classes. Mahatma Gandhi used the word harijan to describe lower cast of people. He suggested that the matter should be checked and the NSSS be revised accordingly. Poverty alleviation should be done centrally.

#### Dr. Md. Eunus Ali Sarkar, MP, Gaibandha-3

There are seen so many beggars in Dhaka. We have to find out where they come from and what can be done for them under social protection programmes. VGD/VGF card is very difficult for MPs to handle. He alleged that there are some UP Chairmen who seek rents from these cards. He urged that such malpractices should be stopped.

#### Mr. Md. Nobi Newaz, MP, Jhenaidah-3

He mentioned that the issue of VGD has come up for discussion many times. In his area the allotment of VGD cards has been reduced, though the overall allotment of cards increased nationwide. He mentions that children attend in empty stomachs butthey buy fuchka with sour tamarind juice. He termed it asharmful for the kidneys. We should make parents and guardians aware of it. He suggested that these business institutions should be removed from front sides of the schools. Cancer patients are given a contribution by the Ministry, but the amount of it should be increased.

#### Ms. Sanjida Khanam, MP, Woman Seat-24

He observed that the NSSS which is under implementation will contribute to the achievement of vision 2021 which was announced by the great leader Bangabandu's daughter, honourable Prime Minister. Bangladesh willachieve the status of middle income country within the 2021 when Bangladesh will observe the 50th anniversary of its inception. She said that she was lucky to be present in the Cabinet Meeting in 2011 when this vision was announced. She recommended that the freedom fighters' allowance and the disability allowance should be increased.

#### Ms. Dilara Begum, MP, Woman Seat- 20

She expressed respect to all the distinguished participants on the panel. She appreciated the valuable comments from the honourable MPs. She commented that the Father of the Nation Bangabandhu Sheikh Mujibur Rahman gave us independence along with a green and red flag. His daughter provided us with a golden Bengal free from hunger and poverty and taking us forward.

#### Ms. Mahabub Ara Begum Gini, MP, Gaibandha-2, Hon'ble Whip

She informed that together with the hon'ble Speaker, she is associated with a sub-committee on prevention of child marriage. She suggested that we should do something to girl children so that there is no

marriage until 18. We are giving maternity allowance to women but the allowance should be made conditional that they should go to the doctor 4 times. It will reduce the maternal mortality rate. Local Government training should be given to officials especially for VGD/VGF cards as there are discrepancies. They are getting low amount of honorarium and this is affecting them getting income from other sources. Also for selection, there should be decisions from MPs. There should be proper monitoring to determine the effectiveness of different social safety net programmes. For instance, the biscuits that are given to the children are not liked by them. This is wastage of a lot of money. Medicine is supplied to the community clinics. But it should be monitored if doctors go to the clinic. Cancer patients are not getting the money on time and are dying. They should be given the allowances on time. There should be contributory insurance schemes for garments workers.

#### Mst. Shirin Neyeem, MP, Woman Seat-9

The social safety nets that the Honourable Prime Minister has granted started in 1996. There are widow's allowance and old age allowance programmes. I see a mother when she is getting an allowance; her sons are seeing that she is getting some money as she gains respect from the family. Destitute children are no longer there as they go to school. I have seen children, and made schools, and they are operational. This is due to the work of our leader Sheikh Hasina. Bangladesh will be able to go ahead and improve.

#### Ms. Fazilatun Nessa, MP, Woman Seat-22

This is the right workshop held at the right time and I'm grateful for arranging such an event. But the success of any scheme depends upon the screening, selection, correct distribution and monitoring and supervision. So I hope these will be taken into account. Life expectancy has increased giving rise to aging population. We should be taking care of their health. She emphasized that there should be pensions scheme for agricultural labourers?

#### Mr. Md. Monirul Islam, MP, Jessore-2

Why have we been invited to the workshop today? We are the people who passed the budget of Tk. 45,0000crore for social protection. The MPs should have voice in the selection committees of social protection beneficiaries. People pray for our Prime Minister as they are getting od age allowance, widow allowance, freedom fighter's allowance, VGF card. I think MPs need to be taken into account and their views counted.

#### Mr. Md. Aftab Uddin Sarker, MP, Nilphamari-1

There should be no discrepancies in allowances for male and female students. Some people with disability are getting allowances while other disabled people are still outside the programme. These deprived people should also be brought under social protection schemes. My constituency has two wards namely, Domar and Dimla both of which are drought hit areas. People of this area needmore VGD cards.

#### Mr. A.S.M Feroz, MP, Hon'ble Chief Whip

I agree with what everything has been said here today. And today there have been important discussions. We the parliamentarians have given approval to tk. 45,000 crore for social protection programmes. Social protection programmes have been started by the father of our nation Bangabandhu who wanted to put a smile on everyone's lips. He has nationalized primary education. After 1975 hardly anything has been done

for people in need. The present government is very successful in ensuring social protection. The cause of their success is nothing but its sincere efforts. If the government wasn't sincere then they wouldn't have been successful. Restriction has been imposed for 20 days beginning from 12th October on catching hilsha fish for increasing hilsha production. Considering the hardship of fishermen during this period, the government has allotted VGF for them. Bangladesh is spending 13% of the national budget for social protection which is significant considering our economy. MPs have a big responsibility in their constituencies. We should stop leakage, corruption. When the list of beneficiaries is being made, we should be careful.

#### Mr. Md. Fazle Rabbi Miah, MP, Hon'ble Deputy Speaker

We have enriched our knowledge with the powerpoint presentation and the speeches of everyone. We don't clearly know which ministry is spending what amount of money in social protection. At district level, do you have any evidence of this? Objective analysis is required as to what the social welfare department is doing.

Safety net programme for poor was introduced by our hon'ble Prime Minister and has continued for more than 21 years now. If Dr Yunus was given a noble prize for his scheme, then our Hon'ble Prime Minister Sheikh Hasina should be awarded the noble prize for many times.

The activities of Central Management Committee should not be confined to Dhaka only but it should be expanded to the outskirts. The social safety net programmes have upgraded the social status of people. Especially, the old allowance is very notable in this regard. For example, a particular old woman used to be neglected and dishonoured by his daughter in law. But the situation changed when she started getting old age allowance. We are confident that we will achieve all the goals by 2030as is set in the SDG

#### The Chairperson, Mr. Mohammad Shafiul Alam, Cabinet Secretary

He thanked all for their participation and contribution in the workshop. He said that detailed notes have been taken of what the hon'ble MPs recommended. He also mentioned that some of the issues do not fall under the jurisdiction of Cabinet Division. But these will be communicated to the relevant ministries/ division. He assured that measures will be taken to implement all the other recommendations of the participants.

# Mr. Mohammad Abdur Rab Howlader, Secretary, Bangladesh Parliament Secretariat

He thanked the panelists, thanked the MPs and the organizers for such an excellent programme. He recalled the contribution of our father of nation, Bangabandhu Sheikh Mujibur Rahman for his policy of equitable distribution of income. He also thanked the Hon'ble prime Minister who has pioneered different programmes of social protection. He expressed gratitude to the parliamentarians for their supports to pass the national budget containing Tk 45,0000 crore for in social security.

# Workshop (Second Day), 4 October 2016

As on the 2 October 2016, today's workshop was opened by the Chairperson Mr. Mohammad Shafiul Alam, Cabinet Secretary, who gave the background of NSSS and described the journey of Bangladesh towards eradication of poverty. Then Mr. Bijoy Bhattaraycharya, Additional Secretary of Cabinet Division briefed on the objectives and design of the workshop. Afterwards, Dr Shamsul Alam, made presentation on different aspects of NSSS.



#### Mr. A.S.M Feroz, MP, Hon'ble Chief Whip

Following the presentation, the moderation of the open discussion session was taken over by the hon'ble Chief Whip. He started the session by thanking all the guests, panelists and the participants. Then he invited all to participate in the discussion as it will contribute to the implementation of the NSSS.

#### Mr. Kazi Firoz Rashid, MP, Dhaka-6

He appreciated the formulation of the NSSS and extended special thanks to the organizers of the orientation workshop. He mentioned that the country has developed considerably over the last decades with remarkable reduction in poverty and ultra-poverty. While recognizing that the social protection programmes contribute in reducing poverty and inequality, he stressed on the measures to improve moral and ethical values of the young people. He pointed out that some youths and even some children are becoming drug addicted due to moral degradation. These people should be brought back to normal life. The role of social service department should be more visible in reducing the menace of drug abuse by young generation. To make the social protection programmes meaningful, the problem of drug addiction should be taken as a serious issue.

#### Mr. Md. Habibe Millat, MP, Sirajganj-2

He mentions that one of the objectives of the NSSS is to make sustainable reduction of poverty. However, he expressed doubt as the efficacy of the existing programmes to contribute in poverty reduction, as many

of these are not for the poor. About the amount of allowances he commented that these are too small to make any impact in changing economic condition of the poor. He is of the opinion that these should be increased for gaining meaningful return from the investment in social protection. As justification to his arguments he mentioned that in some rich countries the amount of allowances is often equal to that of monthly salaries.

#### Mr. Md. Suhrab Uddin, MP, Kishoreganj-2

He observed that there are scopes of corruption and malpractices in distribution of social allowances for the old people, disabled and women. In order to get the best results from the huge investment in the social protection, the leakages should be reduced. He also alleged that sometimes less deserving people are enlisted as beneficiaries leaving out the most eligible candidates. He also mentioned that the beneficiaries often face trouble in receiving benefits as they have to travel long way. It should be distributed through nearest Banks or the UISCs. The poor are considered the main targets of the social protection programmes. But he suggested that the rich tax payers have also the right to be included in social protection programmes as they can be victims to severe shocks needing external supports.

#### Mr. Tipu Sultan, MP, Barisal-3

There is no special mentioning of the poor people of Char and Haor areas who are mostly vulnerable. These people should be given special attention in social protection programmes. For VGF only 40kg of rice is given. But this rice is not enough for gaining sufficient nutrition. Therefore, the rice may be accompanied with some money to buy other food items. He also suggested that the unemployed people may be brought under unemployment allowance programme. Unemployment often creates frustration among the young people leading to drug addiction. Therefore, unemployment allowances may reduce the risk of drug abuse. Such people spend a lot of money in paying application fees for jobs adding to their frustration. The government may consider making arrangement for withdrawing fees for job application.

#### Dr. Md. Enamur Rahaman, MP, Dhaka-19

Bangladesh has become a mid-income country reducing poverty and inequality. Still there are some instances of poverty which the NSSS will be able to eradicate with the support of implementers. The different types of ongoing social protection programmes can contribute to achievement of NSSS goals if these are properly implemented under close monitoring of the local administrators and the public representatives.

#### Ms. Sagufta Yasmin, Munshiganj-2

She expressed gratitude to hon'ble Prime Minister to formulating the NSSS as a tool social protection. She suggests that for achieving the desired results from the social protection we have to ensure transparency and accountability. She alleges that social protection allocations are increased for constituencies of the MPs who can lobby in the ministries. She urged that such culture should be changed. Rather allocation should be on the basis of the number of poor people of particular Upazilas. To determine this detailed survey can be conducted.

#### Mr. Md. Muslem Uddin, MP, Mymensingh-6

He observed that the living standard of the people including those of the grassroots level improved remarkably. Even the poor people have tin shed or half concrete buildings with televisions and fridges as household items. However, he argues that these people have hardly any savings though their life style has improved. In the face of great shocks they have nothing for their protection. Therefore, special savings programmes should be taken up like the One Household One Farm programmes and Palli Bank etc. Such savings will be also instrumental in social development.

#### Dr. Md. Rustum Ali Faraji, MP, Pirojpur-3

Bangladesh has achieved great results in all the social development indicators, well ahead of India, Pakistan and Nepal. Poverty has dropped down to 18% while that of ultra-poor reduced to only 12%. He observed that sickness often becomes the main cause of poverty. The sick should have special allowances to provide them support so that do not fall into the trap of poverty. He also stressed on the reduction of drop out in the primary school. He also commented that there are many instances of corruption in social protection diminishing the expected impacts. In order to achieve the best form social protection scopes of corruption should be reduced. He also emphasized that the allowances should be distributed equitably.

#### Mr. Md. Faridul Haque Khan, MP, Jamalpur-2

He observed that the social protection programmes are often not effective as the allowances are given away unconditionally. In order to make the use of allowances useful some conditionality should be imposed. He also observed that the existing poverty map is not logical and cannot reflect the real picture of poverty in terms of geographical location. In other words, the map does not have any practical significance in targeting the real candidates for social protection. He suggests that the poverty map should be revised to meet the need of targeting most deserving people.

#### Ms. Sabina Akter Tuhin, MP, Woman Seat-35

The development model of the Bangladesh has been praised worldwide. The BNP tried to destabilize the country. But they could not foil the development efforts of the government. Still there is a portion of population living in poverty. Their poverty can be reduced by creating employment opportunities for the unemployed. The bank interest rates have been reduced but the borrowing rate is still very high. The borrowing rates should be reduced so that industrial investment can be increased. Thus more job opportunities can be created reducing poverty. Therefore, she argues that reducing borrowing rates from bank is very important for social protection.

#### Mr. Abul Kalam Azad, MP, Jamalpur-1

He termed the NSSS as one of the best initiatives from the government for poverty reduction. He stressed that capacity of the employees should be enhanced for better implementation of the social protection projects. Owing to inefficiency, many projects fail to create expected results. Therefore, capacity of the officials is very important.

#### Mr. Md. Shahab Uddin, MP, Moulvibazar-1, Hon'ble Whip

He welcomed the initiative of the workshop for the MPs. He suggested that such types of orientation should be organized at the district and upazila levels. He recommends that the widow allowance should be increased. The tea garden workers should get allowance in addition to the ration they are receiving.

#### Mr. A.K.M Zahangir Hossain, MP, Patuakhali-3

He suggested that the MPs have experience of working with the grassroots people. They should be involved with the implementation process of the social protection in the upazila levels. He pointed out that the NSSS has self-contradictory statement. It is claimed in the NSSS that the government has achieved great success in social protection by existing programmes. But the statement that still a big part of the poor are kept outside the social protection programmes. The emphasis on the huge number of poor remaining outside social protection programmes is self-contradictory. He suggests that the wording of the NSSS may be revised. He also mentioned that there are huge leakages in social protection which should be stopped.

Beneficiary list should be rationalized. The remuneration of programmes like EGPP should be increased as workers are not available at the offered wages. The length of work should also be increased.

#### Quazi Rosy, MP, Woman Seat-41

Reciting a self-composed poem during the workshop, she indicated that the country has developed a lot. There is sufficient social protection for all. Under the leadership of the Prime Minister the country is hardly left with any woe. Bangladesh will never feel shortage of social protection.

#### Mr. Pankaj Nath, MP, Barisal-4

The victims of river erosion should be given special supports under social protection programmes. The school going poor children can be given bicycles following the example of West Bengal. They should be provided uniforms and shoes. Corruption should be reduced.

#### Advocate Navana Akter, MP, Woman Seat-27

All the ultra-poor should be brought under data base. More employment should be generated so that all the ultra-poor can get work. In addition to ensuring their social protection, the job opportunity will also contribute in national development goals.

#### Ms. Amatul Kibria Keya, MP, Woman Seat-28

Social problems are not same in all the regions. Different districts have their specific problems. Therefore, social protection programmes should be designed with regional focus. She also mentioned that some of the social protection programmes are irrelevant. These programmes should be discontinued.

#### Ms Ummey Razia Kajol, MP, Woman Seat-43

Bangladesh advance economically under the leadership of the hon'ble Prime Minister. We have to continue the development efforts of the government. She said that there are some drug addicts who should be brought under social protection programmes. They snatch away the social allowances received by their old parents. Such addicts can be considered to be covered under social protection programmes. Some people send their children for household work due to poverty. Measures should be taken so that they send their kids to schools instead of work.

#### Mr. Md. Anwarul Azim (Anar), MP, Jhenaidah-4

The 10 TK/Kg rice should be distributed properly, as there are many allegations of misuse. The distribution of allowances should be done through the MPs directly.

#### Mr. Md. Shahiduzzaman Sarker, MP, Naogaon-2, Hon'ble Whip

He wanted to know if the government has any immediate plan to prepare a transparent list of the people below poverty line. He also asked is there any separate strategy for distribution of allowances in a transparent way. He proposed that the social protection programmes should be branded so that people can be well aware of the programmes.

#### Ms. Firoja Begum Chino, MP, Woman Seat-33

She commented that the huge allocation in social protection can be diverted to establishment of industries which will create job. This way social protection can be ensured. She wanted to know if the government has any plan to divert social protection allocation to industrial development.

#### Ms. Shamsun Nahar Begum (Advocat), MP, Woman Seat-29

There are discriminations in distribution of cards for different social protection programmes. If the MPs were involved in distribution of social protection they could ensure fair practice in distribution of social protection allowances.

#### Dr. Shamsul Alam, Member, General Economic Division

In response to some of the comments of the participants he mentioned that the drafting of the NSSS started in 2012-13. Then there were some gaps in coverage of social protection. Existence of such gaps justifies the formulation of the NSSS. He also mentioned that the NSSS provides for direct G2P cash transfer, which will reduce scopes of corruption and leakage. Formulation of database is underway which will be completed by 2017. The database will improve the management of social protection programmes.

#### Dr Shirin Sharmin Chaudhury, Hon'ble Speaker of the Parliament

Social allowance was first introduced by hon'ble Prime Minister in 1996 as widow allowance at the rate of Tk 100. Now the social protection allocation has been elevated to as much as Tk 45,000 crore. It is a matter of pride that this fund comes completely from our revenue budget.

She explained that the NSSS incorporated many provisions which are yet to be implemented. These are just plans which will be put into practice gradually. She expressed hope that some people will graduate from poverty in course of time. They will come out of the social protection programmes making way for the left out people. She noted with optimism that at one stage there will be hardly any eligible candidate for social protection in the present format. At that time social protection will still be there but in a different dimension.

She expressed satisfaction that children and women have been brought under social protection coverage. Allowances for lactating mothers, widows, etc are some examples of programmes for women. Government has also some programmes for ensuring food security. More programmes will be taken up for incorporating the deprived and marginalized people.

She stated that the government is for an inclusive economy and the NSSS will be congenial for supporting such economic development where inequality will be reduced. She added that hon'ble prime minister was present at the general assembly of UN during adoption of both the MDG and SDG. It is a rare privilege for any head of government to experience the formulation of such important global documents. Therefore, she attributed the great success of government achieving MDG to the great experience of prime minister. She expressed optimism that the government will be equally successful in implementing the sustainable development goals which will be expedited by the NSSS.

She mentioned that the MPs are involved in implementation of social protection at the local level. The suggestions given by the MPs emanated from their longexperience. Therefore, their opinions may be considered as valuable. She requested the Cabinet Division to take note of their suggestions and take measures to accelerate the NSSS implementation.

## **Concluding Session**

The Cabinet Secretary concluded the session of the second day by thanking all for their active participation. He expressed hope that similar workshops will be organized soon for the parliamentarians who were not invited or could not attend this time.

# Findings and Recommendations (First and Second Days)

The participants of both days of workshop made some specific comments in their discussions. Some of the most significant recommendations are as follows:

- Bangladesh has achieved tremendous success in poverty reduction. Still we have a lot to do before we can completely eradicate poverty. The NSSS can contribute much in reducing poverty, vulnerability and inequality.
- The government made allocation of Tk. 45,000 crore to social protection this year. The huge amount of money needs to be utilized more efficiently in order to speed up poverty reduction. Implementation of the NSSS will improve efficiency of the social protection programmes.
- It may be lobbied that Hon'ble Prime Minister Sheikh Hasina should be considered as the most deserving candidate for Noble Price for her contribution in social protection.
- Different social allowances especially for widows, old age people, lactating mothers etc have contributed in improving the lives of people.
- The MPs have vital role in establishing modern social protection system in the country. Therefore, the NSSS or the relevant government circulars should clearly define what will be the specific responsibilities of the MPs, especially with regard to the allowances for widows, old age, disabled etc.
- A survey based unique registry of beneficiaries should be prepared immediately in order to select the right beneficiaries and to prevent leakages.
- Ethnic minorities and victims of river erosion should be given much importance in social security programmes.
- The issues of terrorist activities like bomb and grenade attacks and arsons have recently added a new dimension in the vulnerability of people of Bangladesh. Therefore, comprehensive action plan should be formulated to cover the victims of such atrocities.
- Maternity allowance should be increased because the fate of our children or the future generation is heavily dependent upon it.
- The young widows have to be given priority in selection of widow allowances as they face very severe hardship and different types of hazards.
- Insurance is very important for social protection. But in Bangladesh people do not have much trust in insurance companies as they are not responsive in settlement of insurance claims. Legal framework should be strengthened to properly regulate the functions of insurance companies so that people can gain trust in them.
- There should be contributory insurance schemes for garments workers and agricultural laborers.
- All constituencies should have their own social protection agenda as the requirements of these areas may vary due geographical and socio-economic conditions.
- For working women there should be separate transport facilities so that they can go to workplace safely.
- Strong partnership between GO and NGO is important for ensuring inclusive social protection in the country.

- Strong monitoring should be established for better results from social safety net programmes.
- The NSSS proposed that people will get special benefits after 90 years of age. But the threshold should be reduced to 80 years.
- NSSS recommends programmes for Dalits. But no legal documents of Bangladesh suggests existence of any such cast in Bangladesh. The matter should be checked and the NSSS be revised accordingly.
- Cancer patients are given a contribution by the Ministry, but the amount of it should be increased.
- The freedom fighters' allowance and the Disability Allowance should be increased.
- The activities of Central Management Committee shouldn't be confined to Dhaka only but it should be expanded to the outskirts as well.
- We should take programmes for victims of river erosions and mentally handicapped people.
- The tribal people including the Santal are deprived and financially worse off. Attention should be paid in these people.
- In Dhaka, there are seen so many beggars. Programmes should be further enhanced for them so that the city can be free from beggars.
- Healthcare for senior citizens should be taken into account.
- Measures should be taken for improving the moral and ethical values of the young people for ensuring meaningful social protection.
- Social protection should be increased for gaining significant return from the huge investment in this sector.
- In order to achieve the best form social protection scopes of corruption should be reduced.
- The poverty map should be revised to meet the need of targeting most deserving candidates for social protection.
- The borrowing rates should be reduced so that industrial investment can be increased. Thus more job opportunities can be created reducing poverty.
- Attention should be given to capacity building of the officials and public representatives so that the social protection projects can be implemented efficiently.
- Social protection programmes should be designed with regional focus. Irrelevant programmes should be discontinued.
- Drug addicts should be brought under social protection programmes.

#### Proceedings of Orientation Workshop on

### National Social Security Strategy (NSSS) of Bangladesh For the Hon'ble Parliamentarians

(The Second Phase)

Chief Guest Mr. Md. Fazle Rabbi Miah, MP Hon'ble Deputy Speaker of the Parliament

> Chairperson Mr. Mohammad Shafiul Alam Cabinet Secretary

Venue Cabinet Room, Bangladesh National Parliament Sher-e-Bangla Nagar, Dhaka- 1207



Organized by Cabinet Division and Bangladesh Parliament



#### Orientation Workshop on the National Social Security Strategy (NSSS) for Parliamentarians (Second Phase)

## Workshop (Third Day), 6 December 2016

As part of the series of Orientation Workshops for the Honourable Members of Parliament (MPs), the second phase of the workshop was held on 6 December 2016 at the Cabinet Room of the Parliament. It was a half day long workshop jointly organized by the Cabinet Division and the Bangladesh Parliament with supports from the SSPS Programme of UNDP. The workshop was attended by honourable MPs and senior officials of Parliament Secretariat, Cabinet Division and GED. List of participants is attached as annexure-I.



Like the first phase, the main objective of the workshop was to brief the Parliamentarians on different aspects of NSSS and to seek their kind views and guidance in implementing it all over the country within stipulated timeframe. As an outcome of the workshop, the hon'ble MPs are expected to be more proactive in facilitating NSSS friendly legislation in the parliament and its implementation in the field level.

The workshop commenced with a short opening session followed by discussion by the MPs and then a closing session. The workshop was presided over by the Cabinet Secretary. Hon'ble Deputy Speaker of the Parliament kindly graced the occasions by his attendance as the chief guest while the Hon'ble Chief Whip attended it as special guest.

The workshop was designed in such a way that the participants could spontaneously engage in open discussion. The open discussion became very lively with efficient moderation of the hon'ble Chief Whip Mr. ASM Firoz, MP. The hon'ble MPs freely spoke on various issues they experienced in their constituencies in relation to social protection. They also came up with their ideas about modalities to overcome those challenges. The gist of discussion during the workshops is briefly presented below:

# Mr. N M Zeaul Alam, Secretary (Coordination and Reform), Cabinet Division

In his opening remarks, Mr. Alam welcomed all the participants and the guests and expressed his gratitude for their kind attendance. Then he briefly discussed the main objectives of the workshop and briefly mentioned the background of NSSS which was approved by the cabinet in 2015. He also mentioned that the Cabinet Division has been assigned with the responsibility of implementing the NSSS by coordinating the social protection interventions of different ministries/divisions. He requested the MPs to give their valuable opinions for effective implementation of the NSSS in the country.

#### Presentation

On behalf ofDr. Shamsul Alam, Member, General Economics Division, Dr. Fayzul Islam, National Project Director of SSPS Programme made a presentation on the NSSS. He mentioned that, the 7th five year plan set out policies to reform the social protection activities along the lifecycle framework. The constitution of Bangladesh clearly spells out the outline of social security for all citizens of Bangladesh. Accordingly, the NSSS proposed some reform initiatives including special programmes for children, women freedom fighters, people with disability etc.

Previously, the social protection initiatives were scattered with no central objective or plan. There were scopes of leakage and wastage of public money allocated for social security. So the government made the NSSS to minimize all the loopholes in the social security system. With all this in view, the NSSS is expected to help formulate a comprehensive and strengthened social protection system in Bangladesh. The details of his presentation is attached herewith as annexure II.

#### Mr. ASM Firoz MP, Hon'ble Chief Whip

After the presentation on NSSS the floor was opened for discussion. The session was moderated by the Hon'ble Chief Whip, ASM Firoz, MP. He assumed the responsibility of moderation by greeting and welcoming all the participants. He said it was an important discussion and thanked the Cabinet Division for organizing such important workshop. He then requested the participants to express their opinions or other comments on social protection issues in Bangladesh. In order to maintain discipline, he requested the participants to submit to him their names if they desired to speak.

#### Mr. Md. Mahbub Ali, Hon'ble MP, Habiganj-4

He welcomed the initiatives of the government to formulate the NSSS. It would definitely benefit the people. Referring to a number of incidents he complained that the members and chairmen of Union Parishads are often involved in malpractices while selecting the beneficiaries. He even blamed them for rent seeking from the beneficiaries. He suggested that delivery of benefits through banking channels could stop such instances of corruption.

#### Mr. Nurul Islam Milon, Hon'ble MP, Comilla-8

In resonance with the previous speaker, he also brought in similar allegation of malpractice against the members and chairmen of the UPs. He mentioned that the UP representatives were not unbiased in preparing the list of beneficiaries for recent programme of government to distribute rice at Tk 10 per KG. He claimed that majority of the genuine beneficiaries remained excluded from the list while the comparatively better off people got enlisted. He suggested that the members and chairmen of the UPs should not be involved in beneficiary selection.

#### Mr. ASM Firoz MP, Honourable Chief Whip

In response to the previous speaker, honourable Chief Whip said that Honourable Prime Minister gave strict directives to the concerned authorities to properly distribute Tk 10/KG rice. Any mismanagement or deviation will not be tolerated and will be subjected to severe punishment. He mentioned that, after such serious tone of honourable PM nobody will venture to make the programme polluted by wrong practices. His personal experience is that the Tk 10/KG rice programme was being implemented properly.

#### Mr. Md. Abdus Shahid, Honourable MP, Moulvibazar-4

He said that sharing of knowledge on important matter like NSSS is really important. In consistence with the Five Year Plans, Perspective Plans, MDG and SDG, the NSSS will have great impact on poverty eradication. He emphasized that rate of drop out at primary education should be brought to zero percentage. Midday meal in the school may play very vital role in reducing drop outs. But he found that there are scopes to further improve the midday meal programmes. Finally, he emphasized that the achievement of the goal of primary education should be ensured at any cost.

#### Mr. Md. Nazrul Islam Chowdhury, Honourable MP, Chittagong -14

He observed that there are a lot of anomalies and wrong practices in selection of beneficiaries and distribution of benefits. He blamed the UP members and chairmen for such unexpected situations. He complained that they are so influential that even the UNOs are helpless. He suggested that the social protection programmes should not be allowed to be thus ruined by dominating influences of the local leaders.

#### Mr. Asheq Ullah Rafiq, Honourable MP, Cox's Bazar-2

While appreciating the quota system in government service for people with disability, he expressed his concern that such people have to face the same examination process like the others. As a result they are often excluded in the screening process. He made the point that people with disability should have different selection procedure in government service.

#### Ms. Ayesha Ferdaus, Honourable MP, Noakhali - 6

She appreciated the social protection initiatives as taken by the Honourable Prime Minister, especially for the mother and children. However, she pointed out the fact that some children drop out of school for their inability to pay school fees. These children get marginalized and eventually in many cases become addicted to drugs. Special measures should be taken for such children. She also mentioned that there are some

pregnant mothers who suffer as they cannot afford to pay doctor's visit. She emphasized that pregnant mothers should not suffer from any issues related to payment of medical fees.

#### Ms. Zabunnasa Afroz, Honourable MP, Barisal- 5

She appreciated the social protection measures of the government for women and children. Women get better services at the health centres. But she pointed out that there are some instances of child marriage. More effective programmes are necessary for stopping child marriage and ensuring their protection.

#### Ms. Hosne Ara Lutfa Dalia, Honourable MP, Women Seat- 3

She did not find any comprehensive planning in the NSSS for stopping begging as a profession or their protection. Some beggars are receiving allowances and are also engaged in begging. Such practice should be stopped. In response the Honourable Chief Whip commented that Bangladesh has progressed economically so much so that there is no requirement for anyone to engage in begging. The insignificant number of persons who are involved in begging is due to their bad habit rather than their financial conditions. Such types of begging should be stopped.

#### Syeda Saira Mohsin, Honourable MP, Maulvibazar - 3

She recalled the contribution of ex Social Welfare Minister, Late Mohsin Ali in enhancing social protection measures of the government. She emphasized that capacity building programmes for the youth is very important. Government should take measures for addressing the malnutrition of women and children. She also mentioned that initiatives should be taken so that everybody gets work.

#### Mr. Mohammad Abdul Munim Chowdhury, Honourable MP, Habiganj - 1

Bangladesh government should consider implementing unemployment benefits as is practiced in the UK. About the social protection allowances he said that these are almost satisfactory but there are problems in implementation and distribution. The UNOs and other government officials should be involved with the UP members and chairmen during the beneficiary selection process.

#### Mr. Md. Yeasin Ali, Honourable MP, Thakurgaon-3

The social protection coverage should be further widened and also the amount of allowance should be increased. Measures should be taken to curb any type of corruption in delivery of social protection. He pointed out that due to wrong entry of age in the voter ID cards some genuine senior citizens are deprived of social benefits. On the other hand some young people get enrolled as their age is erroneously registered as lower than actual. He suggested that, special guidelines should be issued from the government so that genuine senior citizens can be included in the social protection programmes. He also urged that the C-Category Municipalities should be brought under social protection in similar fashion with UPs, as many of such Municipalities have a lot of poor people.

#### Captain A B Tajul Islam (Retd.), Honourable MP, Brahmanbaria – 6

For poverty reduction, proper health and education policies are important, which was addressed in the sixth and seventh five year plans. Now we have to focus on the effective implementation of these plans.

The problems of terrorism and drug abuse should be tackled properly. He also observed that the gender gap issues should have more prominently spelled out in the NSSS.

#### Dr. Shamsul Alam, Member (Senior Secretary) GED

In response to the observations and comments from Honourable MPs, Mr. Alam mentioned that there are still scopes to update the NSSS as it is a living document. To address the issue of rent seeking and leakage, there is a proposed in the NSSS to introduce government to person (G2) direct payment system. A comprehensive database is necessary for reducing duplication or malpractices in selection process. He informed that the BBS is working to formulate a database of beneficiaries which will be completed by 2018. He also apprised that the Cabinet Division is working to formulate grievance redress system which will enhance governance of social protection delivery system.

He mentioned that completion rate of primary education has been increased to 82% from only 43%. Government is taking measures to make it around 100%. The enrolment to the primary education is 99%. All poor children of 0-4 years of age will get social protection benefits. He agreed with the comments of participants that victims of river erosion should have special focus in the social protection programmes. The homeless people should be provided accommodation. The coverage of social protection has been 26% which was only 13% a few years back. Gradually all the poor people will be covered under social protection system.

#### Chief Whip, Mr. A SM Feroz, MP

He said that Honourable Prime Minister is to be given all the credits for the initiatives of the country in poverty reduction. Her social protection measures are really praiseworthy. He mentioned that Honourable Prime Minister wants the benefits of social protection programmes should reach to all the deserving people, irrespective of their creeds or political orientation. About preparation of beneficiary list in an objective way, he suggested that the UNOs should tag an officer of the government with the UP representatives. The draft list should be published in the Upazila headquarters so that people can raise their voice if there is found any gross violation. He also recommended that third party evaluation of the list may be useful. He thanked all for their participation and comments in the workshop.

#### Chief Guest, Mr. Mohammad Fazle Rabbi Miah, Honourable Deputy Speaker

We have been sensitized about NSSS while our knowledge has been enriched by the presentation and the speeches of the resource persons as well as the participants. From the discussion it was revealed as to the real causes of troubles. We do not want that the potential loopholes should spoil the social protection system of Honourable Prime Minister. We have to work together to overcome all the obstacles.

The Honourable MPs have experience of working with the people while the bureaucrats have knowledge and skills in this regard. The experience of MPs and skills of Bureaucrats should be conjoined together for effective implementation of social protection programmes.

We got some valuable recommendations today as we got in our previous rounds of workshops. I would request you to compile all these recommendations and use it for better implementation of social protection programmes in future.

#### The Chairperson, Mr. Mohammad Shafiul Alam, Cabinet Secretary

He expressed his gratitude to all the participants for their active participation and the valuable suggestion and recommendations they made during the discussion. He said that from the discussion there has been

identified a number of lapses in the NSSS and overall social protection system of the country. He assured that, as the NSSS is a living document, it will be revised incorporating all the relevant suggestions of the honourable MPs.

He observed that the experiences of the Honourable MPs at the grassroots level are very useful for effective implementation of the NSSS. He assured that the suggestions of the MPs will be compiled and used for improvement of social protection system. He also mentioned that the suggestions of MPs which are not directly linked with social protection will be sent to the concerned ministries for necessary actions.

He informed that formulation of the beneficiary list is underway. The payment system will be digitized soon. Already a number of programmes have been brought under digital payment system. Once it is finalized, there will be much better discipline in delivery system of social protection benefits.

#### **Concluding Session**

The Cabinet Secretary concluded the session by thanking all for their active participation. He also thanked the officials of the parliament, Cabinet Division and the GED who worked hard to organize such a high level workshop. He expressed hope that this types of consultation will continue in future for implementation of government policies like social protection.

# Findings and Recommendations (Third Day)

The participants of workshop made some specific comments in their discussions. Some of the most significant recommendations are as follows:

- 1. The Union Parishad Chairmen and members should be more responsible in selection of beneficiaries.
- 2. Monitoring should be enhanced so that the selection of beneficiaries is completely impartial without any bias to religious or political orientation.
- 3. The UNOs may tag government officials with the UPs so that they can oversee the process of beneficiary selection
- 4. In order to make the beneficiary list acceptable to all the draft list should be published in the Upazila headquarters to be accessible to common people and should be verified by a third party.
- 5. Relevant authority should review the matter of exclusion of genuine senior citizens from beneficiary lists only because of mistakes in entries of their age in the NID cards. The matter should be examined and special guidelines should be issued so that genuine old people can be included in the list of beneficiaries relaxing the age mentioned in the NID.
- 6. Government programmes for arrangement of housing for the homeless people may be enhanced.
- 7. Social protection for the children should be strengthened so that they may not fall victim to child marriage.
- 8. Free natal care for pregnant mothers should be ensured so that their protection is not subjected to their ability to pay medical bills.
- 9. Gender gap in social protection should be analyzed more elaborately in order to address the issues of gender specific needs of social protection.
- 10. The government may consider social security system in the format of unemployment benefits for the jobless people following the examples of UK.
- 11. More social protection programmes should be taken up for victims of river erosion
- 12. The government may consider introducing different evaluation system for people with disability seeking government job under disability quota.
- 13. Distribution of cash should be through banking anddigitized channel so that any potential risk of leakage can be minimized.
- 14. The problems of terrorism and drug abuse should be tackled with more comprehensive programmes.
- 15. The NSSS may be updated to accommodate the relevant findings and recommendations of the workshop.

# Photographs (1st Day)




































## Photographs (2nd Day)

























## Photographs (3rd Day)

38

#### Children and Chi

হার বিয়াঃ মূখ্য সমন্যকারী মহাশালয়। কর্ম মহাশান সরকারি পেলশসের জনা, । ও আর্থিক প্রতিষ্ঠান বিশ্বাপ বেসরকারি পেলশসের জন্য: অন্যান্য বায়বায়ালকারী লহা: প্রম ও কর্মনাহাল মহাশালা, সাহা ও পরিবার কল্যান মহাশালা উত্যাদি।

























# Annexure 1



Venue:	Oath Room, Bangladesh National Parliament	Participants Registration		Date: 02, October 2016
SL No.	Name of the Participants	Designation/Organization	E-mail/Contact phone	Signature
1.	Md. Mohlulul Alan Siddigue	SAC, GED & APD, SSPS	01718271078	Kn.L.
2.	For alme Kensum Sunity	N9.P	01711395132	Que
3	Ad. Aghfaquedtini Miket	SAS, Cabinet Dir.	01971952289	1gh
4	60km Master	MRI. SIGY	01716790082	- 7
5	MD NA2MUL HOQUE	SAS Law-1	01913512667	Canalo
6	SM Monzoor	Dir(P)	01711377058	8.W.2.10.16
7	MDSHAFIQUE ISLAMSHIMUL	Member & parlianen	1 01711828336	Alabo
8	ABDUL WADED DARA	M. p. Rejsnohi-S	01787686503	Qi-
9	TALUKPER ANDVLKHA	15lus		City
10	hlang	137	619156dq161	19 a
ч	Nume Ante. DOPE	DOCOR)	0171625828	any in
12	strazul islam	Acceptant Comprena	01710-380828	-
13	me Horver	SAA	61724939374	Sy
19	Mdr Helal Choudhay	Joint Senatayous	01558625118	rest!

#### Participants Registration

#### Orientation Workshop on National Social Security Strategy (NSSS) of Bangladesh for Hon'ble Members of Parliament Social Security Policy Support (SSPS) Programme The Cabinet Division and General Economics Division

Participants Registration

Venue: 0	Oath Room, Bangladesh National Parliament	Participants Registration		Date: 02, October 2016
SL No.	Name of the Participants	Designation/Organization	E-mail/Contact phone	Signature
15	Nitish Chandra Sarkan	JS (A-dmin-1)	nitishsarkar 5300 Q gmail.com 31.7:243	62.10.16
16	MD. Tahazzud Hossain	SPE-2( PND)	-tahazzudpod egul	nalk 02.10.1
17	satura Begun Rom.	Mip	01412601056	25. 10-02.
18	Khodera AVartur Khanam	JS Parliquet	01712173971 KKhodez @Tahoo.com	02.10.2016
しつ	389 20,000 (5) \$9)-	TROTOTIO COM BERTON	5	404405 :
20	anona a a man	MP Nelphin I	0171631915	(Murin
21	SN: 1418; (2083) 25 And (21/5)	M. p Bagerla		Mulam,
22	Fahni Gulander	Mymensih-20	017-1201830	A
23	Sadhan chandrapiaju		12 01776083784	Gruss
29	MD NOBI NEWAZ	MP Theraidek	31 0171 301209	C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
25	Edin Rahman	UNFPA	OT712299110	25
25	Md. Golann Rebbarni			Robani
27	Sultan Mahmood	Addl. Seep (A.5)	0/680098665	6 021.10 toto
				1

SL		1		Date: 02, October 2016
No.	Name of the Participants	Designation/Organization	E-mail/Contact phone	Signature
28	NABUIB BIN HAHBUB	CHHEF, GEP. PC	01711282594	APan-fux-strazer
Y	Mohammak Made Blaman Sasked St. Alt chil	Sr. ASt. chip GED	01911499060	2.
50	Habibur Nahar, DS, Cabinet,	DS, cabinet Div.	01552449884	Ber
31	Mst Moursheda Ferdous	Cabinet Division	01553565726	has
32	Khandakon Manowar Marshad	Serios Assistant Source Cabinet Dichiston Additional Series	07819099505	An-
33	Sijny Bhallacharon	Addition Separt	01711483845	26
39	DilaraBegum	M. Þ	01717064919	- Stand
35	Mat MSK Bul Hassin	MP.		parisi
350	Begun Akhtner Jahan	M.P.		2.10.16
57	MD. Jeasin Ali	M-P, Thakwigaon-3	01717675178	fardings, 10
38	A.N.M. Kalilin Ralman plan	Director (IT)	01671-325737	10. 62.10.16
39	Ilchobal are Degen Gini	M_P	017/1-630045	SAP2-10.16
90	Md: Moghine Den	Centur	0192149289	- Byante !
9)	AYM or Man Kibna	Addil- Lecy Partiam	01713956896	white

#### Participants Registration

### Orientation Workshop on National Social Security Strategy (NSSS) of Bangladesh for Hon'ble Members of Parliament Social Security Policy Support (SSPS) Programme

The Cabinet Division and General Economics Division

Participants Registration
---------------------------

	Oath Room, Bangladesh National Parliament			Date: 02, October 2016
SL No.	Name of the Participants	Designation/Organization	E-mail/Contact phone	Signature
42	Ares erere remain in	silence survey of	01721009300	-6-antor:07-2
43	L'ANO Elever	30-212-312-21-052		Refat thing
49	mary = 28 Mars	07-57014.02	01711600366	
\$S	matar house	028 SI: 211741 -28	01712149019	- Primazon
46	varia erene best	661 21 GADA-65	02932284442	201-202025
47	And and the count out	03-3, 575822 -2		Aly when
48				
49	entra moder	a) B. Mar	01712284321	neifferm
50	12: bu: Figh ough	0-010-0		TAL.
51	RahulAmir	MP 28 KW21 gum y	017183937& 3	grow-
52	Ore: Warge the Color	Taure- 3	01716026495	Sp.P
53	CN2CAIL - Scar	No, Zater 8.	017-11377920	07 7 man
59	far (ass as 24 g a 2 -	8 - 6 ave a 232 8 00	01716845447	23240127
55	Md. Opour Islan Jolog.	38. Bogiciz.	01712870372	52-2-9 614

Venue:	Oath Room, Bangladesh National Parliament			Date: 02, October 2016
SL. No.	Name of the Participants	Designation/Organization	E-mail/Contact phone	Signature
56	speck Mozammel hay us,	Comercoman S. B. Television	01554-332088	Anne
57	MD. ABOUL BARIK	Joint Secretory Spinets	mabanikscik juda	6 957 2010A.
58	Shikh Moinnel Eslam Moin	had - Chiy, GED	19 DR 10	Chiern
59	Dr. Md. Mustefizur Rahman	John Chief, 6PED	onustaffe@ vehore	an Cosiessen
60	Salina Regum	M.P 3 . 6		50
61	Mohammal Kaikobra &	Secretary about	valeobal 19750	aman
62	Md. Anwarul Asim (Anar)	MP 84-Jherraidha-4		
63	M& Many unal Islam Litos	MP 29 craebander		Manlo
69	Md. Abul Akhtare	photographere	02962902080	Anson
65	Md. Bader 300 men	Depruhy- Director (15217)	01712279491	Bigogh
66	Md. Mosk Bul HossAn			a 12:20/27
67	5 eline Athter Dann			AFRONUE
18	Forgana Muster	DPID		Of the
69	Shashwata Taluaden	DFAT		Mosto

Participants Registration

### Orientation Workshop on National Social Security Strategy (NSSS) of Bangladesh for Hon'ble Members of Parliament Social Security Policy Support (SSPS) Programme

The Cabinet Division and General Economics Division

Participants Registration

Venue	Oath Room, Bangladesh National Parliament	Participants Registration		Date: 02, October 2016
SL No.	Name of the Participants	Designation/Organization	E-mail/Contact phone	Signature
70	Fazilatun Nessa Indira	MP	Indiratergha 971@	F. Nellan
71	Arm Abdul Nahol.	MP-Meseura-1	into @ paropacipie	ans -
22	Ha Monny Islam	MP. Je 55080 - 2	off 2 ofo ago	(spreagant)
73	MD Alymon I Slam Babu	Nasional month -2		Al market
74	M. A. Halim	DG (B4/T)	mahalim 1158 @ yehra	Angom to a
75	112 Ayeenuddin_	MP Rajshahr-3	ayeanpoly & gm	1 Lastandor
74	A K Mohin Adin Aluced	Addleps Sucy (05)	mohildigsze@mo	
77	14. Geolam Mostola Bisaas	94. Chapnan vyong,		4
28	A. M. MOTAHER HOSSAEN	Director (PR-D. O	metaherte Gmilen	Contrations
79	Dr. Md . Abdat Kob Howlader	Serior Secretary.	01713042256	Astr.
80	20in mostate	MP	0171664048	y. moslobe
\$1	MR. Shalidozzeman Son	a www.	01712090509	Shalidypa
82	Abn Sayred At Mahmord Swape	MP. Jogpurhan - 2	01555333000	Caleboort frahr
83	Norumab, chowshing	MP. Bhola-3	01729298888	Mart and

Venue	: Oath Room, Bangladesh National Parliament	Participante registration		Date: 02, October 2010
SL No.	Name of the Participants	Designation/Organization	E-mail/Contact phone	Signature
82	MD. NURUZZAMAN	Add. Secretary, Parliant Secretary	0171520035 L	
85	Dz. Shirin Shormin Quandhay	Mp. Harible Speaker, 15p		
86	Md. Forsle Rabbi Midh MP	Harble Deputy Speakar BP		
87	A.S.M FOTOS MP	Howble Chief Whip, 13P		
88	Mohammad Shabin Alom	Collinet Secretury GEB.		
89	Md. Shahiduzzaman Soular	Howber Whip, BP		
90	Md. Schab Uddin	How De Whip, B.P.		
91	Mahabub Ana Begun Givi	Houble, BP		
92	Dre Md. Abdur Rado Howlader	Semin Secretores		
93	Dr. Sternsul Alam	Member (SS), GED. Pe.		
99	M.A. (Comal Billah	Daputs scoretarys BP		
95	Samia Hossain	Deputy Ofrector (Trog.)	3 P	
94	Mst. Moursheda Fordous	SAS, coasinet Division		
97	Nurssaman	Add. Scoretors.		

The Cabinet Division and General Economics Division Participants Registration

### Orientation Workshop on National Social Security Strategy (NSSS) of Bangladesh for Hon'ble Members of Parliament Social Security Policy Support (SSPS) Programme

The Cabinet Division and General Economics Division
Participants Registration

Venue:	Oath Room, Bangladesh National Parliament	Participants Registration		Date: 02, October 2016
SL No.	Name of the Participants	Designation/Organization	E-mail/Contact phone	Signature
98	MD. Golam Rabbani	Member of portiliament	01712-101358	
99	Aminey Aprilian	SSP3		
100	Khulled Hesain	ч		
101	Jakin Hossoin	× .		
102	Raigh, walli - 1 cham	4		
103	Switce Romjan D.	h		
109	should tossail	~		
105	apott puniman	4		
106	Ashafique Amin Mulant	kanjust Diricion		

SL. No.	Name of the Participants	Designation/Organization	E-mail/Contact phone	Signature
1.	Nd. Mohlulul Alan Siddigue	SAL, GED & APD, SSPS	01718271078	an.
-	Hoy. Umme Kulsum Sunity	M.P	01711395132	Qe
2	Ad. Achfaquedhin' Miket	SAS Cabinet Dir.	01971952289	14h
j.	68 km Masteria	MR! SIGY	01716790082	18
ł	MD NAZMUL HOQUE	SAS Law-1	01913512667	Conste
	SM Monzoor	Dir(P)	01711377052	B.W.2.10.16
5	MDSHAFIQUE ISLAMSHIMUL	Member & partianen	01711828336	Detter
	ABDUL WATED DARA	M. p. Rejsnahi-S	01787686503	ali /
	TALUKPER ANDVLKHA	1)=4		al
,	hildnery	13]~	0/9156dq/61	S.
	Nume Ande, DOPE	PACAR)	01716258221	myst
1	structul islam	Activent comercine	01710-380828	A
è	me Hormon	SAA	W924939374	-3.4

### Orientation Workshop on National Social Security Strategy (NSSS) of Bangladesh for Hon'ble Members of Parliament Social Security Policy Support (SSPS) Programme

10

2

Moto

19

1

marcha

The Cabinet Division and General Economics Division

Participants Registration

SL No.	Name of the Participants	Designation/Organization	E-mail/Contact phone	Signature
15	Nitish Chandra Sarkan	JS (Admin-1)	nitishsahkan 5507 Qiymalison Qizi243	12.10.16
6	MD. Taharrul Hossain	SPE-1 ( Prud)	tahazulpod equil	ash or
7	satura pregning Rom.	M.P	01712601056	Dom S. B. an
8	Khodra Akitur Khanam	JS Porlenment	01712173971 KKhodeza Jahoo. Come	0 02.10.2016
9	(989 20 and 15 23-	ROMMINGON HEARING		Geecole :
2.0	una on this way	MP Nilphon T	01716314195	(Juss.
24	St: UNS: (SNOS) (SANT (SV)SI	N. P Bagerlos	01715549594	Anham,
22-	tami Gulandrem	Mymensih-Ic	1 017-12018305	A
3	Sadhan chandrapiaju	M.H.P	101776083784	Ind 1
9	MD NOBI NEWAZ	MP Jheraida	6-3101713012095	Gen
25	Edding Calman	UNFPA	07712299110	12
26	Md. Colan Rabbami			Robani
7	Sultan Mahmood	Addl. Sery (A.5)	0/680098665 "	They or 19th

Participants Registration

SL No.	Name of the Participants	Designation/Organization	E-mail/Contact phone	Signature
2.8	NABUID BIN NAMBURS	CHIEF, GED PC	01711282594	Afam-lus- stragger
29	Mohamman Nada Barnan Sasker	SY-AST-CLif GED	81911 499 0 60	RI
30	Habibun Nahan, DS, Cabinet,		01552449884	flog-
31	Mst Mounshedon Ferndous	Continet Division	01553565726	This
32	Khandalkon Manowar Masshod	Sanion Assistant Secondo Cablent Dichision Addition Second	01819099505	At-
33	Sijay Bhallacharon	Addition Servit	01711483845	V.C
39	DilaraBegum	M. p	01717064919	- Ser
35	Mat MSK Bil Hossin	MP		prin
36	Begun Akhing Jahan	M . P .		Call
37	MD. Jeaskin Ali	M-P. Hallougaon-3	01717675178	farding 10
3%	A.N.M. Kalilus Ratman yoken	Director (17)	01674-325737	102.10.16
39	Mahabal and Degen CAINI	м.р	01711-630045	SAMO 10. 16
90	Md: Moghine Den	Comuran	0192149389	
41	AYM Or Man Kilona	Addil Secry Partian	0 01713956891	the tot

### Orientation Workshop on National Social Security Strategy (NSSS) of Bangladesh for Hon'ble Members of Parliament Social Security Policy Support (SSPS) Programme

The Cabinet Division and General Economics Division

Participants Registration

Venue:	Oath Room, Bangladesh National Parliament	r ardelpanta resplatition		Date: 02, October 2016
SL No.	Name of the Participants	Designation/Organization	E-mail/Contact phone	Signature
42.	(mil. Curves 31512 Lan	signe sugge of	01721009300	farth 02
43	Lister anytra	30-20-30-20-20-22		Refat Ari
40	mary = 25 Mars	80-21910-05	01711600360	may Mos
45	matary Marse	028 51 21141-28	01712149019	- Suthandas
46	varian inviris (1159.	667 an lanora- 61-	0292Ratiust2	101 -2028/22
47	And any stand and	34, 57582 2 Z		Az males
48			in the second	
49	hard and we want the	4 - 3. 7 2. a.	-1717284321	neyfeem
50	17: m. 2321 200	0- 517-0	1	TAL.
\$1	Rechardmin	1910 28 Kenziguni 2	01718303783	grow -
52	be and the last	report- 3	01716026695	Sp. P
53	CARENT ARAN	NW, Zater 8.	017-11377920	ask to to
4	-Far (2131) 07521 d (01 4-7-	8<- 60, NE 6-232 800	01716845447	ないないのやすー
55	Md. Opour Isku Jolsov.	38. Bogne -3.	51712870372	2. 2. a Siv

Participants Registration

Dates 02 October 2016

Venue:	Oath Room, Bangladesh National Parliament			Date: 02, October 2016
SL. No.	Name of the Participants	Designation/Organization	E-mail/Contact phone	Signature
56	Speck Mozammel hay us.	Conversionan 5. B. Television	01354-332088	Aniczbeis
57	MD. ABOUL BARIK	Joint Secretory Stimets	y malbanikscitegeda	a the 2/10 A
58	Shickh Moiond Eslan Moin	Asht. Child, SED		Crion
59	Pr.Md. Mustefizur Rahman	Joint Chief, 6PED	onustafize valore	an Calasseo
60	Selina Reprim	M.P 3.6		30-
61	Modammed Koikobale Khandalee	Secretary about	paileobal 19750 yeloo.com	anonomy
62	Md. Amoarul Asion (Amar)	MP 84-Jhernicha-4		
63	M& May unal Inlass Litos	MP 29 carbander		Mamlo
69	Md. Abul Akhtar	photogreakhere	0>962903080	Anzono
65	Md. Badow ggamen	Deputy Director (BEIT)	01712279491	Sasport .
66	Md. Mox Bul HossAn			2 12:20 2)
67	5. elina Athter Donu			TABOALUE
68	Forsona Muster	DPID		Ohne=
69	Shashwata Toluciden	DPAT		Maste

### Orientation Workshop on National Social Security Strategy (NSSS) of Bangladesh for Hon'ble Members of Parliament Social Security Policy Support (SSPS) Programme

The Cabinet Division and General Economics Division

Venue:	Oath Room, Bangladesh National Parliament	Participants Registration		Date: 02, October 2016
SL. No.	Name of the Participants	Designation/Organization	E-mail/Contact phone	Signature
70	Pazilatus Neva Indira	MP	Indicatoria 971@	F. Masin
11	Arm Abdul Nahab.	MP-Messura-1	into @ pantacin's	ans
22	Hid Monnul Isleum	MP. Jessme-2	orff2070 ano	(Segrege Jan M)
73	MD Algural Islam Bala	Nasconymjong -2_	1	10 miles
19	M. A. Halim	DG (B4-17)	mahalim 158 @ yohora	mag om fr
15	112. Ayeenadam	MP Rejsham -3	ayzenpoky @ gm	1 Lastantes
30	A K Mohin delin Alured	Adyles Sucy ( CS)	mohinddigszelegma	il freyez
77	MA Geolam Mostola Bismas	94. Chapmaniegoney.		St 1
38	A.M. MOTAHER HOSSAEN.	Director (PR-B. O	derber 2 miles	Carlactory
79	Dr. Md , Abdat Res How/ader	Senis Secretary	01713042250	balon,
80	20ton mostar	Mp	01716640481	J. moslofre
81	M.R. Shahiduppermanson	as Whip	01712090509	Shalidypp
82	Abn Sayred Al Mahmord Swapa	MP. Jogpurhar - 2	01555333000	(approxip galin
83	Nonomab, chowsthing	MP. Bhola-3	01729298868	Ans
	the second se			

SL	Name of the Participants	Designation/Organization	E	<b>6</b> 1
No.			E-mail/Contact phone	Signature
82	MD. NURUZZAMAN	Radd. Secretary, Parliant Secretario	0171520035L	$\sim$
85	122. Stirin Sharwin and huy	MP. Huible Spealar, BP		
86	Md. Farsle Rabbi Mich MP	Harble Deputy Speakar BP		
84	A.S.M FEITOZ MP	Harble Chief Whip, 13P		
çes.	Mohammund Shafjul Alam	Calinet Secretary GER.		
89	Md. Shahidwzzaman Darlar	Houble whip, BP		
30	Md. Sahab Uddin	How De Whip, BP		
91	Mahabub Ana Begun Gini	Howble, 13P		
92	Dr. Md. Abdur Rado Houslader	Servine Secretary		
23	Dre. Shamsul Alam	Member (55), GED. Pe.		
99	M.A. (Comay Billah	Deputy scoretwork BP		
95	Samia Hossain	DEputy Director (Tong)	P	
94	Mst. Mourscheda Fordaus	SAS, Colline + Division		
97	Nurstzzaman	Add. Scenetors. !		

Participants Registration

### Orientation Workshop on National Social Security Strategy (NSSS) of Bangladesh for Hon'ble Members of Parliament Social Security Policy Support (SSPS) Programme

The Cabinet Division and General Economics Division

Participants Registration Date: 02, October 2016 Venue: Outh Room, Bangladesh National Parliament SL Name of the Participants Designation/Organization E-mail/Contact phone Signature No. 98 MD. Golam Rabbani Memben St. POR Linner 01712-101358 Aminey Aprilian SSPS 99 Khaled Hescin 4 100 ٩ Jakin Hossain 101 Raigh, walli - Khou 102 W, Smilter Rompon D. h 103 Sterhadot Hossain 4 00 Moniner Hage 105 L. Katike Diricion Astulian Amin Mulant 106

ures Fr	J.E. 528	59. 320	\$55 .45	55. 522	20. 220	২১. ১২৪ বরিশাল-৬	22. 320	20. 229	ANG 28. 22%	36. 300	24. 205	292 .95	208	25. 300	00, JUG	02. 209	4 <b>0</b> 5. 304	00°, 308
লিধাচনী এলাকা	১১৯ বরিশ্বলৈ-১	১২০ বরিশাল-২	১২১ বরিশাল-৩	১২২ বরিশাল-৪	১২৩ বরিশাল-৫	বরিশাল-৬	২২. ১২৫ ঝালকার্টি-১	২৩. ১২৭ পিরোলপুর-১	২৪. ১২৯ পিরোজপুর-৩	২৫. ১৩০ টাংগাইল-১	১৩১ টাংগাইল-২	১৩২ টাংগাইল-৩	১৩৪ টাপাইল-৫	১৩৫ টাঙ্গাইন-৬	୯୦. ୪୯୯ ମିମ୍ମାହିକ-୨	02. 309 BIRIZER-U	১৩৮ জামালপুর-১	১৩৯ জামালপুর-২
भारदनीहा अश्वम अन्तरभाहा नाम	জনাব আবুল হাসান্যত আবদুলয়াহ	তালুকদার মোঃ ইউনুস	জনাব টিপু সুন্সতান	ভানাব পংকজ নাথ	বেগম জেনুদ্রেজ্য আফরোজ	নাসরিন জাহান রতনা	জনাব বজলুল হক হারদন	জনাব এ. কে. এম. এ আউয়াল ('সাইদুর রহমান)	জনাব যোও রদন্তম আলী ফরাজী	تهمالع رعارى تعاميرة تالعماجة	<u>ধন্দকার আনাদ</u> জ্ঞামান	জনাব আমালুর রহমান খান রাগা	જનાવ ડ્યાંક શાત્નાંશાંત ટ્રોડનન	খন্দকার আবদুল বাতেশ	জনাব যোঃ একাব্বর হোসেন	জনাব অনুপম শাহজাহান জয়	জনাব আবুন কালাম আজাদ	জনাব যোও ফার্দুল হক খান
<u>सि</u> बर			Sul a factor	S	· Constand .				Mer				14 1 Contraction 1 1 1 Lor	at 1-art		T	A City	1

Strategy (NSSS) of Irliament framme ision Date: 04, October 2016	स्वत		real		- man to fee		Sw. Ja						0 1 10 2 1 1 0 1 0			
Orientation Workshop on National Social Security Strategy (NSSS) of Bangladesh for Hon'ble Members of Parliament Social Security Policy Support (SSPS) Programme Cabinet Division and General Economics Division Pertibution Registration Date: 04, October	योननीय महमद संमदमांत्र नांच	বেগম মনুজান সুফিয়ান	জনাব এস. এম. মোস্তফা রশিনী	লেশ মোও নুরমল হক	জনাব মুন্তফা লুংফুলস্নাহ	জনাৰ মীর মোন্ডাক আহমেদ রবি	জনাব আ, ফ. ম. রমহল হক	জনাব এস, এম, জ্বলুৰ হায়দার	জনাৰ ধীরেন্দ্র দেবনাথ শশছ	জনাব শওকত হাচানুর রহমান (রিমন)	जनान এ,दि,यम, उह्तटन जाभिन इण्डनामांड	<b>खामां द</b> या, म. भ किरतांख	জনাব আ খ ম জাহাঙ্গীর হোসাইন	জনাব যোঃ মাহবুবুর রহমান	ভানাৰ আলী আজয	जन्माय मूक्समूरी ठोधूकी
Orientation Workshop on National So Bangladesh for Hon'ble Me Social Security Policy Suppo Cabinet Division and General Cabinet Division and General	निर्वाठनी धनानि	১০১ খ্লনা-৩	১০২ খ্যন্য-৪	১০৪ খ্লনা-৬	206 MIST491-5	১০৬ সাতহিরা-২	১০৭ লাতকিলা-৩	Sob सण्डिम्झ-8	<u> ২০৯ বরণ্টনা-</u> ৯	১১০ বরগুনা-২	>>> श्रेष्ठाधानी->	<b>১১२ अट्रेसाथानी-२</b>	১১৩ পটুয়াখালী-৩	३३८ भएँ साथानी-८	১-৫ ভোল্য-২	<u>०-112/२७</u> ) ४९९
Or Venue	240	ž	r	ં	80	15	Ð	°.	p.'	\$.	<i>5</i> 0.	3	35.	9. G.	38.	56.

त्रीवद्य		Spill 20 50 12 2 Lak 3022		A				- l	ONAL MAR		. Hallon	At		& Assented			Robers Monit	J
भाननीय जश्जम जमत्मात्र नोभ	জনাব মোহাঃ মায়নুর রশিদ	জনাব মোঃ রেজাউল করিম শ্রীরা	জনাব মোঃ আভিউর রহমান আতিক	জনাব এ, কে, এম ফজলুল হক	জন্যাব জুয়েল আরেং	জনাব শরিফ আহমেদ	জনাব নাজিম উদ্দিন আহমেদ	জনাব সালাহউদ্দিন আহমেদ (মুক্তি)	জনাব মোঃ যোসলেম উদ্দিন	জনাব এম. এ. হীন্নান	জনাবি ফুখরদ্রলা ইমাম	জনাব আনোয়ারমল আবেদীন খান	জনাব ফাহ্মী গোলন্দাজ বাবেল	জনাব মোহাম্যদ আমানউলস্নাহ	জনাব ছবি বিশ্বাস	জনাব ইফতিকার উদ্দিন তালুকদার পিন্টু	রেবেকা মমিল	জন্দাৰ ওয়ারেসাত হোসেন বেলাল
निर्वाठनी धनाका	<b>३८३ जागान</b> ्द-8	, ১৪২ জামালপুর-৫	280 (MIRYA-5	১৪৫ লোরপূর-৩	১৪৬ মরমলসিংহ-১	<u>১৪৭ ময়নাসিংহ-২</u>	১৪৮ ময়মনসিংহ-৩	১৫০ ময়মনসিংহ-৫	১৫১ ময়মনসিংহ-৬	, ১৫২ ময়মনসিংহ-৭	১৫৩ ময়মনসিংহ-৮	১৫৪ ময়ামলস্থিহে-৯	১৫৫ ময়মলসিংহ-১০	১৫৬ ময়মনসিংহ-১১	১৫৭ নেরকোণা-১	১৫৯ নেত্রকোপা-৩	১৬০ লেব্রজেণি-৪	১৬১ লেবকোলা- <i>৫</i>
and The	<i>68</i> ,	OC.	, କାତ	66	.40	0 <i>b</i> .	80,	63.	83.	<i>8</i> 0,	68,	8¢.	84.	89.	85.	85,	¢о,	¢5.

স্বাধর	A A THINK				X	thrut		- ne cook	7				Lewing L						25/20/20
भानमीय अश्त्रम जमटमात्र नाम	জনাব মোঃ সোহরাব উদ্দিন	জনাব রেজওয়ান আহাম্মদ তৌফিক	জনাব মোঃ আফজাল হোসেন	জনাব নাজমুল হাসান	জনব এ. এয়. নাঈমুর রহ্মান	মমতাজ বেগম	জনাব সুকুমার রঞ্জন ঘোষ	বেগম সাওফতা ইয়াসমিল	জনাব মুনাল কাতি দাস	সালমা ইসলাম	লৈয়দ আৰু হোলেন	জ্লাব হাবিবুর রহমান মোললা	काली फिलांज वन्तीन	दाजी त्यांड त्नीनय	জনাব সাবের হোসেন চৌধুরী	শেখ ফজলে নূর তাপস	জনাব এ কে এম রহমতুলমাহ্	জনাব জাহাঙ্গীর কবির নালক	21847 को समाय करिल
নির্বাচনী এলাকা	১৬৩ কিশোরগঞ্জ-২	४७६ किटमाइन्छ-८	১৬৬ কিশোরগঞ্জ-৫	১৬৭ কিশোরগঞ্জ-৬	১৬৮ মানিকগঞ্জ-১	১৬৯ মানিকগঞ্জ-২	<b>५९५ मूली</b> लंख-५	<b>५९२ घूली</b> गछ-२	১৭৩ মুন্সীগঞ্জ-৩	598 0101-5	299 B197-8	2-j <u>æla</u> 465	9-1-2-1-5	250 B197-9	১৮২ ঢাকা-৯	05-100 0145	35-8 BT47-33	264 0797-30	000
500 Ste	ć2.	S.	¢8.	¢¢.	66.	69.	СЪ,	Co.	60.	\$\$.	<i></i> ч <i>2</i> ,	99)	<i>68.</i>	<i>ы</i> С.	AA	<i></i> 69.	હેંછે.	6.9	36

		المروعا متطالح		4.13		ala and	Wanster	Reve	1.4.4	Toglad 1 20 200 I				ちょっしょう しょう よいいい	s clarsance	2111 22 - 1 00 1 20 1 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20	Keee Hayre	restard vertures	hun
માંનનીય ગરબન ઝનત્ઝાડ નાંમ દવયમ ચિદલોલો દવ્યમ (દિન્)	મિલ્બન આયિના આફદમન	दवनम साविना प्याखाद जूदिन	বেগম রহিমা আখতার	বেগম হোসলে আরা বেগম	বেগম কামরমন নাহার চৌধুন্নী	বেগম হাজেরা খাতুন	বেগম লুৎফা তাহের	কাজী রোজী	टवभेभ न्द्रखाहोन (वर्भभ	বেগম উদ্দে রাজিয়া কাজল	વ્વિત્ર મૂલ-ટે-ટ્યુઝનાં નિનિ છૉધૂલી	বেগম মাহজাবীন মোরশেদ	বেগম মেরিনা রহমান	বেগম রওশন আরা মান্নান	વિશ્વમ મોર્શનોલો ત્વિગ્રેમ	বেগম সানিহা নাহার বেগশ্ব	বেগম খোরসেদ আরা হক	reprieved treatures	701.2W076 (1 20
নং নির্বাচনী এলাকা নং ৩৩৩ মহিলা আসন-৩৩ থ	৩৩৪ মহিলা আসন-৩৪	৮৯. ৩৩৫ মাইলা আসন-৩৫ থ	৯০. ৩৩৬ মহিলা আসন-৩৬ য	৯১. ৩৩৭ মহিলা অস্থিন-৩৭ <u>।</u>	৯২. ৩৩৮ মহিলা আসন-৩৮ ।	৯৩. ৩৩৯ মহিলা লাসন-৩৯ য	৯৪. ৩৪০ মহিলা আসন-৪০ থ	৯৫. ৩৪১ মহিলা আলন-৪১ থ	৯৬. ৩৪২ মহিলা আসন-৪২ 2	৯৭, ৩৪৩ মহিলা আসন-৪৩ থ	৯৮. ৩৪৪ মহিলা আসন-৪৪ ট	৯৯. ৩৪৫ মহিলা আসন-৪৫ 2	১০০. ৩৪৬ মহিলা আসন-৪৬ ট	১০১. ৩৪৭ মহিলা আসন-৪৭	১০২, ৩৪৮ মহিলা অসন-৪৮ বেগম শহিলারা বেগম	১০৩. ৩৪৯ মহিলা আসন-৪৯ ৫	১০৪. ৩৫০ মহিলা আসন-৫০ ৫	29.0 -	

ञ्चालंह						9110119	4 11014		L.		former	- trans	Jul JAN	(et cu)	moule			
याननीय जश्यम जमत्यात नाम	জনাব মোঃ আসলামূল হক	জনাব কামাল আহমেদ মজুমদার	জনাব মোঃ ইলিয়াস উদ্দিন মোলমাহ	জনাব এস. এম, আবুল কালাম আজাদ	সাহারা খাতুন	ডাঃ মোঃ এলামূর রহমান	জনাব এম এ মালেক	জনাব মোঃ জাহিদ আহসান রাসেল	আলহাজু এডভোকেট মোঃ রহমত আলী	সিমিন হোসেন (রিমি)	জনাব কামরদল আশরাফ থান	বেগম রোকসালা ইয়াসমিল ছুটি	এডভোকেট নাভানা আজার	বেগম আমাতুল কিবরিয়া কেয়া চৌ:	বেগম শামছুন নাহার বেগম (এডভোকেট)	বেন্যম ফজিলাতুন নেসা বাঞ্চি	বেগম ওয়াসিকা আয়শা খান	বেগম জাহান আরা বেগম সুরমা
निर्वाह्नो	১৮৭ চাকা-১৪	२४४ ठॉको-३৫	১৮৯ ঢাকা-১৬	<i>کے توجا</i> ح	२७४ णका-३४	১৯২ ঢাকা-১৯	১৯৩ ঢাকা-২০	১৯৫ গালীপুর-২	<b>୬</b> ৯৬ ମା <del>ହ</del> ୍ଜି ବ୍ୟୁ-ଓ	১৯৭ গাজীপুর-৪	२०० नक्षीन्दभी-२	৩২৬ মহিলা আসন-২৬	৩২৭ মহিলা আসন-২৭	৩২৮ মহিলা আসন-২৮	৩২৯ মহিলা আসন-২৯	৩৩০ মহিলা আসন-৩০	৩৩১ মহিলা আসন-৩১	৩৩২ মহিলা আসন-৩২
16 16 16	90.	95.	35	40,	98.	96.	96.	99.	96.	93.	<i>ь</i> 'о.	45.	5.	5		b18.	è.C.	ંગન

Cabinet	Division and	General	Economics	Division
	Particip	ants Regis	stration	

	Oath Room, Bangladesh National Parliament	Participants Registration		Date: 04, October 2016
SL No.	Name of the Participants	Designation/Organization	E-mail/Contact phone	Signature
1.	Md. Ashfoquel Amin Mukey	SAS, Cabinet Der.		AL
2.	Habibun Nahar	DS, Cabinet Dévision		Éch
3	Mst Mourshedg Feindous	Schion Assistant Secretary Cabinet Division		his
4.	Morammad Kaikobad KAPARA	and the second of the	Kaikobal 1976 Dyolm.com	Rospoon
S.	Khandakan Manazan Mazsha	renion Anistant	2 ( m m juki ly Enti	2 Ar
6,	Bijn Bholadhamin	Additional Secretary	by ap bo 2001 (a)	RO
	Md. Mahlulul Alan Siddigen	SAC, GED	01718271678	Koi. )_
	Sheikh Monul Islam Moin	AC, GED	01711586851	Mirih
9,	Sted Mozammel haque,	Cameraman. SB Teliviti	m 01554-332088	Ans 108/20012
ŋ	Salerhuddin	po lo mp	01556533092	Spl
11	Pang Koj Bhuttachanja	Po to m.p	01752(78678	Pas.
120	Md, Nume Hala,	DE-CPR)	0146238029	TATE Dan
13	Mol. Badenzzamen	D. D. Programme	01412279491	BBBBBBB
Ις,	Md. Warres Aferria	SAS, Pouliount Seo	01716479054	Philes

#### Orientation Workshop on National Social Security Strategy (NSSS) of Bangladesh for Hon'ble Members of Parliament Social Security Policy Support (SSPS) Programme Cabinet Division and General Economics Division

Ision and General Economics

	Venue:	Oath Room, Bangladesh National Parliament	Participants Registration		Date: 04, October 2016
	SL No.	Name of the Participants	Designation/Organization	E-mail/Contact phone	Signature
	15	M. Mostiner Rechand	Camar man (SBT)	e1921453853	·
	16	Md. Abul Aktifare	Photographer	01737759040	Am 25675
	17.	M.A. Halim	DG (B417)	01552323756	253073
	18.	Md. Raihann Hogn	Divector (Technical)	01552366.502	1)8 E 870 0734
	19.	- Nitish chandra Saraka	JS, Parliament Secket-sigt	01711455164	·04.10.24
	20'	Md. Held Chow LAW			12.COT
	21	D. W. M. Khaliler Rodring	Director (17)	0/626-325237	
	22.	Sutten Mahmood	Addl. Secy (A.S)	0168009866	- portu-
	23	D. Abdur Rob Holadan	S.See	5	7 494 74.10:016
	24	stranged islam	Assistant Cameranu	01710-380828	-St
2			MP		\$5
	25	Aminu Aritesu	SSPS		
	260	Momammad Kherlod Hascin	стании и полнование состание и полнование и полнование и полнование и полнование и полнование и полнование и по Полнование и полнование и полновани		CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR
	27	Jakin Hossoum			

Venue:	Oath Room, Bangladesh National Parliament	Participants Registration		Date: 04. October 2016
SL No.	Name of the Participants	Designation/Organization	E-mail/Contact phone	Signaquire
۹ <sup>۹.</sup>	FHORN MD. EL 193	Dira Jav, SM	Khen liss IFC	12
99	NABUIDS BIN HE HOWS	CHIEF, 460	101711287594	star-las-service
40°	A.M. MOTAHER HOSSARN	Princotor, APS.	01211-288691	Cr
25	MIJ- ABDUL BARIK	Joint Servichy. Cabine A	01711167973	(A)
7,V	AYM Getam Kibny	Addil bey, Protimuly	0171345689	2 marts
359	Md. Aif Aharan	SAS & PS to Whip	017/2036269	- Ca
3,4	Md. Shalidungamanga	UKan_		Shalidezz
~2, <sup>C,</sup>	Golam Mastata	Add) Secto	0416790082-	- 687
.4 <sup>C.*</sup>	A K Mohindan ARmer	Addta. Secy, BBS	01745627064	- Carriel
1.50	Sliphadost Hessail	Sape	• •	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
-57	Raiqueh Wally - Khom	U,		
1307	Emmitro Bongan Dham	. Ц		:
A.O		l 1.	······································	· ··· · · ·
4	Dr. Esternism Alam	Membra, GUED		

### Orientation Workshop on National Social Security Strategy (NSSS) of Bangladesh for Bon'ble Members of Parliament Social Security Policy Support (SSPS) Programme

Cabinet Division and General Economics Division

Venue:	Oath Room, Baugladesh National Partiament	Participants Registration		Date: 04. October 2016
SL No.	Name of the Participants	Designation/Organization	E-mail/Contact phone	Signature
A2-	NM Ziow Alam	Contine f. D. Vision		
۹°'	Md. Abdul Rakib,	J.S C.D.		
44	Dr. Mustafiz WRahman	D.S. GFD		
AC	Frize VIslam	Deputy Chief GriD.		
AC	Ashtraged Arin Markat	S. Arst. Beenelagy et	•	
47	Mst. Morosheda beardons	S. A.S. CD.		
1400	Mohommad Kaiksbud Khudton	SALC. CD.		
47	Ichandleon. Manaus Olimska	S.A.C.CD.		
40	H. M. Narw Islam	S.A.C. PD.		
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
	···· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			

enue:	Oath Room, Baugladesh National Parliancent	- articizanta Registration		Date: 04, October 20
st. Su.	Name of the Participants	Designation/Organization	E-mail/Contact phone	Signature
1	Dr. Shinin Stormin Chaudhour	Mr. Howille Espeaken, R.P.	······································	
-9- 	Md. Furste, Rubbi Minuh, MP	Houble Deputy Exercition 10P		   
<i>;</i> 3	A.S.M Gars, MP	Herible Court Whip. 135		**************************************
Δ.	Malummed Shafing Alum	Callinot Socielium GE	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
9	Md Shahiduzzaman Sasak	an Houble Whip, 15.4		
, <b>G</b>	Md. Shahab Uddin	Howeld Why BP		
-7:	Maliabuls Area Begun Eriv	if the the white "		i i
Ç-	Dr. Md. A.S. Rave Howlesden	Deman Scienting		······································
(ر: ا	Dr. Shansel Alam	Monkers (S. S.) GLD.		
<sup>ي</sup> ر	M. A. Kamal Roilloh	Deputy Susatary BP	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	· · · ·
,×	Same Harach	1	·····	
,ν	Mst. Mouristudie Fordows	Service Asst Secretasa		· · · · · · · · · · · · ·
~1,	Muning cuman	Alth. Secretary		· ·
,Α	Some New Zewa	Bry & Marcon africances	-	:
, 5,	Mal Warren Horsein	SAS POULIAMENT-		

Participants Registration

<u>کالیدی</u>				:				Cherry -		North Control	× .			Merusna	à	(martin
মাননীয় সংসদ সদল্যের নাম জন্মর জা, ফ, খ, বাহাউদিন (বাছিয)	জনাব বি, এম, মোজাগোল হক	জনাব শণ্ডকত আল্রী	জন্য< নাহিম রাজ্জাক	હનાવ ભાષાભ્રક્ષ્મ લિખન	জনাব সূর্জিত সের ৫৫	জনাব পীর ফঙ্ধলুর রথ্যান	জনাব মুহিতুর রহমান মানিক	<b>હાના</b> વ રેશાર્ડ્સા દોમ્ <mark>રી</mark>	জনাব মাহমুদ উস সামাদ চৌধুরী	জন্দুহ ইমায়ান আহ্যাদ	জনাব সেলিম উক্তিন	জন্যব মোঃ শাহাব উদ্ধিন	জনাৰ মেঃে আফ্রা মতিন	જીવાવી ટેંબથમ' બાદાકો ગરબેીંગ	জনাৰ গোঃ আন্দুস শহীদ	জনাব যোহামদ আব্দুল মূন্দিয় চৌৰুরী
নির্বাচনী এলাকা ২২০ মলারীপুর-২	২২১ শরীয়ত্রপুর-১	১৮. ২২২ শরীয়তপুর -২	ડક. ૨૨૯ મહોરાજી <u>૬</u> -૭	২০, ২২৪ সুনামপঞ্জ-১	べ-2011年の	ર્સ્ક સુસાવાલક્ષ-8	20. 226 years	રક. ૨૭૦ મિલ્લઉ-૨	20. 202 มีเตษี-บ	૨૨૨ ગિલ્મઉ-8	২৩৩ সিল্লেট-৫	২৩৫ যৌলঊবাজার-১	୧୦୯ ସିକଡିସାରାନ-୧	২৩৭ মৌলভীবান্ধার-৩	২৩৮ মৌলউ বাজার-৪	ত২ ২৩৯ হবিগঞ্জ-১
語: 	29. 325	28. AS	1 .	8 0 8	A	14 14 14	9 7	80	. 207	- - - - - -	0- 7/	24	12	000	0 2 2	6
277 - 27 277 - 27 277 - 27 277 - 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 2	, Ocyobar 2016 2	-	77 	x	2.72 		9 7 7	80		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	o <sup>2</sup> //			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
s of Parliament Strategy (NSSS) of the second strategy (NSSS) of Parliament S) Programme de Division de Division			खनाव नुङ्ग्भ घाश्मभ शाश्मभ द्रुपायुन	জন্যর রাজি উদ্দিন আহমেদ	জনাব পোলায় দল্পণীয় গাঞ্জী	জন্মার মোঃ মজকেও ইসলাম বাবু	জনাধ বিয়াকত থেকেন গোকা	জনাব শামীয় ওসমূল	हासांद थे एक श्रेभ ट्रमॉक्स अञ्चतान	জনাব কাজী কেরামত আলী	জনাৰ মোঃ জিল্লুল হাৰিম			জনার খুহামদে ফার্লক খান	জনাৰ শেষ ফজলুল কৰিম সেদিম	जनाव मुद्र दे जास्म ठोषुत्री

كأنعدة								>		-				-			:
<b>ग्राननी</b> व्र अ <b>श्अम अन्न</b> ्याद्व नाम	জনাব ওয়ারেয়াত হোসেন বেলাল	জনাব মেঃ সোহরাৰ উদিন	জনবি রেজওয়ান অংগদদ তৌহিক	জনাধ মোঃ আফজাল হোমেন	জ্লাব লাজমুল হ্সান	জন্ব ৫. এম. লাইমুর রহয়ন	মমতাজ বেগায়	জনাব পুকুমার রজন থেমে	বেগম সাগুৰুতা ইয়াসমিন	জনাব মৃন্দাল কান্তি দাস	সলিমা ইসল্যম	ઇનગ્રમ ગાયુ વ્યત્મિ	खनाव श्वरितृत त्रश्मान त्याक्षा	રાહી શિરાકા સમીમ	হাজী যোঃ সেলিম	র্জনাব সাবের হোসেন ঠৌধুরী	াশেখ ফজলে নূর তাপস
<u> </u>	৫০, ১৬১ সেরলো-৫	৫১. ১৬৩ কিনোরগঞ্জ-২	৫२, ३७৫ किल्लाइगक्ष-8	৫৩, ১৬৬ কিশোরগঞ্জ-৫	। ৫৪., ১৬৭ হিনশারগঙ্গ-৬	৫৫. ১৬৮ খানিকলঞ্জ.১	৫৬. ১৬৯ মনিকগঞ্জ-২	૯૧. ઽ૧ઽ ગ્રૂનોં જાલ->	૯૪.	৫৯, ১৭୯ মূକীମଞ-ଓ	৬০, ১৭৪ ঢাকা-১	∿5, 599 51⊅1-8	৬২, ১৭৮ টাহা-৫	<u>ଏ</u> ପ. ୨ <b>୩</b> ৯ ଗିଷୀ-ଓ	25. 240 BIRI-9	৬৫. ১৮২ ঢাকা-৯	৬৬. ১৮৩ <del>চাকা</del> -১০
	è	3	2	5	8.D	¢0		0	S.	8	(د. 	:-? .:	<i>رد</i> :	<b>3</b>	زد : :	.5	2
	2		AN		€. 		are are	0.0 	ĕ  \			: -2) .:- !	• <b>•</b> • • • •	124			2 <b>9</b>  
भूगमन्त	জনাব মোঃ আব্দুল মজিদ খান ৫	জনন্ব ঝোঃ আৰু জাহিব ৫১	জনাব মোঃ মাহবুৰ আলী	জনাৰ এজ: মোঃ জিয়াউল হক মূধা 👘 🖓	জনাল ৫. জ. ম. উপানপুশ আলক দিও চৌধুই। ৫৪	: 	জনাব এ বি তান্তুল ইসলাম 🧹 🥵	জনার ঝোহামদ সুবিদ আলী ভূইয়া 📜 🧤 🖒 🖓	জনাৰ যোষামান জামির হোচেন	জনাব ইউসুফ আবনুদ্রাহ হাঞ্চন	জনাব রাজী মো <i>থ</i> মদ ফবরুল ৬	জনাৰ আৰম্ব মতিন খসক	÷ • •	चक्षार के जाही जानग्रं के $\sqrt{2} \sqrt{2} \sqrt{2} \sqrt{2} \sqrt{2} \sqrt{2} \sqrt{2} \sqrt{2} $		ভনাব ইংতিকার উদ্দিন তালুকদার 🔰 👘 🚽 ৬ গিন্টু	জনাথ হেবেকা মমিল

N 14 H त्वनाम कुक-है-श्रजना लिलि (ठोपुरी याननीय अश्भन अमटनांत्र नाय रतभाम खादान आजा त्वनंत्र मुहमा ৯২. ৩৩৮ মহিলা আসন-৩৮ বিগম কামায়ন নাহার টোধুরী বেগম ফজিলাতুন নেসা বাপ্তি বেগাম ওয়াসিকা আয়শা খান ৮৭. ৩৩৩ মহিল। জালন-৩৩ বেগম ফিলেজা বেগম (চিনু) ৮৯. ৩৩৫ মহিলা আদন-৩৫ বৈগম সাবিদা আক্রান্ত তৃহিন ৯৭. ৩৪৩ মহিলা আদন-৪৩ দেগম উশ্বে রাজিয়া কাজন ৯১. ৩৩৭ মহিলা আসন-৩৭ নেপম হোসানে আরা বেগম বেগম মাহজাবীন মোরশেদ ৮৮. ৩৩৪ মহিলা আসন-৩৪ মিনের আমিনা আহমেদ বেগম নূরজাহান বেগম ৯০, ৩৩৬ মহিলা আসন-৩৬ বেগম রহিমা আখতার ১০০, ৩৪৬ মহিলা আসন ৪৬ থেগম মেরিনা রহমান পেণশ থাজেরা খার্তুন ৯৪. ৩৪০ মহিলা ভাসন-৪০ হৈগম লুৎফা তাহের জনাব কাজী রোজী ৮৪. ৩৩০ মহিলা আসন-৩০ <u>৯৬. ৬৬৬ মহিলা লাখন-</u>৩৯ ৮৫. ৬৩১ মহিলা আঙ্গন-৩১ ৯৯. ৬৪৫ ম'ইলা আসন-৪৫ ৮৬. ৬৩২ মহিলা আসন-৩২ ৯৮. ৩৪৪ মহিলা আসন-৪৪ ৯৬. ৩৪২ মহিলা আঙ্গন-৪২ ৯৫. ৩৪১ মহিলা অসন-৪১ নির্বাচনী এলাকা . , Å - ----24-1K ७०, ७२७ महिला वाजन-२७ अधरणारको लगम भाषष्ट्रन नाशत लगम ৮২. ৫২৮ মहिला वालन-२৮ दिवभेष आधारूल किवरिया (कथा (ठो: জনাব মোঃ জাহিদ আহমান রান্সেল জনাধ আঃ ইলিয়াস উদ্দিন আল্লাহ্ यनिर्नेष भरूभर जन्दमाह नाय জনাব কামাণ আহমেন মন্ডুমদার আলহাজু এডজেকেট সোঃ রহমত বেগম রোকসান। ইয়াসমিন ছুটি জন্ব এন. এম. আবুল কালাম জনাব কায়কল আশারাফ খান জনাব জাহাসীর কবির নানক জনাৰ এ কে এম রহমতুল্লাহ জনাব সিমিন থোসেন (রিমি) এওডোকেট নাভানা আক্রার জনাব মোঃ আগলামূল হফ ডাঃ মোঃ এনামূর রহমান জনাব এখ এ খালেক সাহারা খাতুন 21017 6 ৮০. ৩২৬ গহিলা আসন-২৬ ৮১. ৩২৭ গহিলা আসল-২৭ निर्वाठनी, अनाको 93. 200 HAFRERILL ११. ३৯७ मधे दा-0 ٩٣- عام مالقيَّا مالية. 8 ৭৬ ১৯৫ গার্জিপুর-২ のくしたらったい、ムラ 90, 20'0 STAL-20 92. 28% 5"4" 96. 250 541-20 92. 280 3131-29 40. 383 6 41-3b 98. 282 JIGE-28 <u>८९. २४४ जुन् २</u>४ ŝ ý.

1 1 1 1 1 There is 장학자로 জনাব মোঃ নজকল ইসলাম টোধুরী <u>खनात डिग्रा उन्हेल आइतम</u> (वान<u>ल</u>) ি জনাব এ কে এম শাহজাহান কামাল জনাব মোন্তাফিজুধ রহমান চৌধুরী যাননীয় সংসদ সদন্যের দাম <u>क्रनाव त्याः</u> जारम्हारूल आयीन জনাৰ এ বি এম ফজলে করিম জনাব মোহামদ হাছান মাহমুদ জনাব মহন উদ্দীন খান বাদল **छनान टेनग्रन न**श्चित् दभेव जनाव সामछन इक फोधुडी জনাব এয় আব্দুল লভিফ জনাব আৰু রেজা মুহায়ন্ জনাব সাংগ্ৰমান নোমান জনাব মাহফুজুব্ন রহমান জনাথ মোঃ আবদুল্লাহ জনাব এখ এ আউয়াল জনাব দিদরেল আলম ભજાગ્રહેમિન মাইজভান্ডারী টোধুরী নিৰ্বাচনী এলাকা 05-21529 642 1255 202. 248 5U219-22 208, 280 5321-26 ১৩৫ ২৯২ চট্রাম-১৫ 520. 296 सम्मी<u>श्</u>राउ 552. 285 5UTN-28 23. 296 873 79-2 >22. 299 579 95-8 いい、 シャャ 5001-22 256/ 298 STAP র্মন হদও চন্দ্রাম ৯ ৩-শাহার ০৭২ .০২৫ 224. 250 64217-6 222. 298 522TX-2 ১২৬. ২৮৪ চট্রামা-৭ 548. 255 5<u>3</u>2171.8 1 ¥ সাক্ষর A. A.U त्यछत्र ज्यदः राथिकल देभनारः (वीत মাননীয় সংলদ সদস্যের নাম জনাব যোথামাদ একরামুল করিম ড. মোহামদ শামছুল হক ভূঁইয়া खन्माव त्यांः धाभूनुत दनौन दिन्त्रन ७. गरीउकीन शंन जानभूतीत জনাব নিজাম উদ্দিন হ'জারী ১০৩ ৩৪৯ মহিলা আলম-৪৯ বেগম শানিহা লাহার বেগম ৰেগম রওশন আরা মানুনি ১০৪| ৩৫০ মাইলা আসম-৫০ | বেগম খোরদেদ আরা হক জনাব আয়েশ। ফেরদাউস জনাব এইচ এম ইব্ৰাহীম মার্য ৩৪৮ মহিলা আলন-৪৮ বেগম শার্যানারা বেগম জনাৰ শিৱীন আখতার গ্রনাথ মোরদেবি আলম জনাহ তাজুল ইসলায় জনাৰ রহিম উল্লাহ खाः मार्ग घनि টোবরী हेर्द्र ) ১০১. **৩৪৭ ম্রিলা আলন**-৪৭ নির্বাচন্ট এলাকা ১১৫/ ২৭০ লোয়াখালী-৩ ১১৭, ২৭৩ নোয়াখালী-৬ ୨୨୦, ୧৬৮ କୋଆଞାଳୀ-୨ ১১৪. ২৬৯ নোয়াখালী-২ ১১৬ ২৭১ লোমাখালী-৪ ২০৮, ২৬৩ টাদপুর-৪ ३०७. २७० हेमिनुइ-३ ১০৭. ২৬২ টাদখুর-৩ ১০৫. ২৫৭ কুমিল্লা-৯ ১০৯. ২৬৪ ইদিপুর-৫ 2221 266 (26-11-2 222 269 (207).0 230 236 04-1-2 ĥ ť

200 105 - 20 80 MAN WANN 4 10 100 \$ 2 der > A REALT ( REV ( A REAL AS CONTRACT CONTRACT) ( REAL AS CONTRACT) 122. - 221 - WASS ST (Ja. W. W. 2210 - JW Ares Man. -ज्यीकद् The a multiple. ১৪০. ২৯৯ পাৰ্বতা হাংগায়টি জনান উহাতন তালুকনার খাননীয় সংসদ সদস্যের নাম জনাথ সাইমুম সরওয়ার কমল জনাব আশেক উল্লাহ রফিক ১৩৯. ২৯৮ শাৰ্ত্য খাগড়াইড়ি জনাৰ কুজেন্দ্ৰ লাল বিপুৱা জনাৰ আৰদ্ধ রহমান বদি flows arrive , way a manual D জনাৰ মোখামদ ইলিয়াছ ১৩৮. ২৯৭ কন্দ্রবাজার-৪ ১৩৬<sub>।</sub> ২৯৫ কন্দ্রবার্দ্রার-২ নির্বাচনী জোকা の-空気を破せるみ 1000 200. 258 कछनाजात-2 भू मूर्

Participants Registration

Venne:	Cubinet Room, Bangladesh National Parlament	Faittenna kegistiation		Date: 66. December 2015
51. No	Name of the Portheipants	Designation/Organization	tomail/Contact phone	Signature
7	M. L. Worke House	SAS COMMON)	01716479054	A. Sum.
l c.	MARTAN CAR Stellorm	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		19
	BUN Rohadla buy~		01710-3828-37	
4	GELAM MESJA	1 dd. 3107	817/6790832	3
	Haliben Adda Parketon	Copty Las	0777726254	
		Cover Royster Producy	10 - 11 7 10 2 3 4	Conserva-
-7	Mehannie Kinled Hasan	· ·		<u></u>
9	The Destance			
1	Republicker Houses Marched			
1.67	With the second Alman There are	SAL, SED		V2 L
	Televine on altering		i de la companya de La companya de la comp	
• •	1 p. Haller	15 48 15		- long Contra
-	edientiged As child ble.	Say at disty	01716: 39225	* ***********************************
1.4	MA Marine All	19. Marcharyan a	1. 61219621.00	for the D

### Orientation Workshop on National Security Strategy (NSSS) of Bangladesh for Hon'ble Member of Parliament Social Security Policy Support (SSPS) Programme Cabinet Division and General Economics Division

Participante Registration

	Cabinet Room, Bangladesh National Partizment	Participants Registration		Date: 06. December 2016
	Name of the Participants	Designation/Organization	E-mail/Contact phone	Nignature
17	my clabrage Andine	Jan See Brand-	- NRO305050200	Confert
16	MB Make ful	Core to	61271-32462	-2355
Nr.	Abdur Pob Howindon	function of Carlinat		10 Jan-
	Canicia Potitit	Additteral Saindo	- 01552-310/08	
10)	Ta sana Siddique	S. Avistor J- Sevelar	1 11531541390	Pler-
20	Motegun Rahming	And Sundary	e1315.6643.81	Join a
23	Nihar Mandal	AD	01718592591	707-
	Moslafizor Fullman	Fatern Analysis	C155350,2x98	April
	MA. Abut Ashtar Hostain	Phataphaphar	017 22 / 530 40	An 2 Arry
	sped Hosimmil hayce	Commences	01554-332049	Apieno
	A HORNOGEN ALTER	Addie Begrelowy	019:562 90 612	6/12/2016
	Phoduage Afface Manam.	Joint Scenation 7 Maticant Parketant	61712173471	mart
المر الم	Witten a hand in the store	EN Contractory	काङ्गान्द्र अन्त्रन	- 06/12/2016 :
28	Samin Hossain	S. A. S. Starting Sec.	01718521752	/ 05.12.16

Participants Registration

Date: 66, December 2016 Venue: Cabinet Rizon, Baughadesh National Pachament M. Name of the Participants Designation-Organization F rabilition tact physic Signature No. Deanty Lecrelary 201 maleks M. A Komaf Billah Faizul Islam hopety ch fon Englado gra 30 1.6ED/PC 1 am 31 32 المريحة المراجع المراجع Senior Assistant Utton Kunas Monda! 13,3 0(712182441 Sectiony, Jarkia We Ark laget Amon Makel & Oupuly Secretary 24 21971932280 Swipon James Black & Asil Derator (TA) 39 01711.8534 MA Mahabaha Rohman lenner & Aller 36 01233603447 matter Analys Trees 1917 65 69 201 DIRIA M.C. Al-Amm 32 CISIER SAL 33 LACOMI MESSAR Part goode X an . Alexant 1ª carte S her go 5 Marin All to the . 7 20 J.T. 16-2611 10 Ale Afficare ホントオクタ STORE -Ad Richard Chargers  $\Delta \lambda$ 22141 - 2163077 1944 01-1117/83123 .12 20

### Orientation Workshop on National Security Strategy (NSSS) of Bangiadesh for Hon'ble Member of Parliament Social Security Policy Support (SSPS) Programme

Cabinet Division and General Economics Division

venue.	Columet Room, Bangladesh Sutional Parfiament	Participants Registration		Date: 06, December 2016
81. No.	Name of the Participunts	Designation/Organization	F-mail-t-ontret-plane	Signature
10	Lonkesherry Rey	hest Secondry	to washing / gooder	
44	Mahabuto ALOM ARCHING N	KEYMON	017866-132-35	20212
45	Mo phild parame	A States	11 - Contract of the	
46	105 Micha Mulds allema	in part on prairie	(1: 7994 4572	1. tor multite .
42	AND TSPEASIN MAN	1- 11 Car		101-10-4
4 <b>%</b>	Randif Kunan the	A haining half the	0 (50745245)	Were for the
49	Md . Llumaun Mi-	n- 10 -	19171792 (Sus	A workington
50	Md. Daharizis Balam	Burne Starly	(1553737324	Autor
51	Ragin AU Mich	ļ į	01222 249266	1
52	Kniths Alti	t*	7716490066	Markets".
5.5	160 1m	1 N.	01016000265	1.24 2 - 2
51	KE-JA ALITA		M971564534	2565
÷.4	Hagibol 121mm	6 ° .	11066447324	or a consideration
73÷	Mense 200	· \	C-1 21 5, 5 62.9.2	



### Orientation Workshop on National Security Strategy (NSSS) of Bangladesh for Hon'ble Member of Parliament Social Security Policy Support (SSPS) Programme

Cabinet Division and General Economics Division

Venue: (	abinet Room, Bangladesh National Parliament	Participants Registration		Date: 96. December 2016
NI Nu	Name of the Participants	Designation Organization	E-mail/Contact phone	signature
<i>.</i>	Laborarya Alarick	Provide CEPTER TO	lignership to gradin the	
	Hopers Schlesser	1 Support in allong	(25,000 model of the	1440 - FA
19 s	Moligun Rahman	And Secondary	technican upsig an	proved the Company
- 60 :	MD. sornal aske lin	PA	01917818809	- (++f)
ii <u>1</u>	SUBIR PAUL	P.A	01711-485468	E.
۵Ÿ.	42 Marsher Rydeman	Relationset	14に49年)(29)11年3月	Garant
69	Sold plan frains		四月开始前	Salagens
	M.L. Mansaire	- 50 -	PP-ACTION (1991)	a lend to a set
-36) -	April Pausiand	r.h.	1314:011 5	Cir-te-
: /-	INCONS.		1652662265	M. WY
	Bruch clanding .	and the second to	<u>477376400557</u>	Cost
12	Bertragtter		11-512216216	free grant -
· · · · ·	- Brownik Weingly -			the second and
•	The state of the state	<u>)</u> )' - (130	1	

### Orientation Workshop on National Security Strategy (NSSS) of Bangladesh for Honble Member of Parliament Social Security Policy Support (SSPS) Programme

Cabinet Division and General Economies Division

Participants Registration

Venue: Laburet Roma, Bangladesh National Parliament			Date; 06, December 2016
S1 None of the Participants	Designation/Organization	Lonail Contact phone	Ngnature
XI Morehos All-	from a second -		a care a
R. Marrie Harris	for Contractor		grand "
73 M.S. Swapen Masser	$1 \sim h_{\rm SC}$		Sicap
FY. Komprak Burden	- S.M.	Para	
45 march Hason	All	***	the first for the second se
16 Deloren Horson	Comp oposite	- 50-	Delession
194 Jude & Maria	Kanfred		the state of the second s
46 Kebin Bal	in the second s	Balance	H
In the Rami	p.(75	- D?	Ti, Ci
132 James Minh	sig	Parte mere	Janal
5] MJ I gisal High	Sterker 1940		[ [ ] bal
The Daguerat	SI Known	$\mathcal{T}_{\mathcal{T}_{\mathcal{T}}}$	- I mare
23 Md - Assach H	N11.55 -	01216002215	A Her
13.9 planament Traffic	Pro 1	E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E	and a start of the second s

# Annexure 2





### (National Social Security Strategy of Bangladesh)

উপস্থাপনায়: ড. শামসুল আলম সদস্য (সিনিয়র সচিব)



সাধারণ অর্থনীতি বিভাগ পরিকল্পনা কমিশন গণপ্রজাতন্ত্রী বাংলাদেশ সরকার

## সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কৌশলপত্র প্রণয়নের প্রেক্ষাপট ও ক্রমবিকাশ

- বাংলাদেশ সরকার দেশের দারিদ্র্য ও বৈষম্য হ্রাসে এবং জনসাধারণের জীবনমানের উন্নয়নে দৃঢ় অঙ্গীকারবদ্ধ।
- সরকারের এ অঙ্গীকার বিধৃত হয়েছে জাতীয় সংবিধান, রূপকল্প ২০২১, প্রেক্ষিত পরিকল্পনা (২০১০-২০২১), ষষ্ঠ পঞ্চবার্ষিক পরিকল্পনা (২০১১-২০১৫) এবং সপ্তম পঞ্চবার্ষিক পরিকল্পনা (২০১৬-২০২০) দলিলে।
- আমাদের জাতীয় সংবিধানের ১৫ (ঘ) অনুচ্ছেদে নাগরিকদের সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা বিধানের কথা বলা হয়েছে।
- এসব প্রতিশ্রুতির অভীষ্ট লক্ষ্য হলো দারিদ্র্য হ্রাসে ইতোমধ্যে অর্জিত অগ্রগতিকে ভিত্তি করে এগিয়ে যাওয়ার পাশাপাশি দারিদ্র্যের প্রকৃত কারণ উদঘাটন ও তার টেকসই সমাধান। পাশাপাশি, দরিদ্র জনগণ যে সকল ঝুঁকিতে রয়েছে তার প্রভাব কমানোর মাধ্যমে এ অগ্রযাত্রাকে দৃঢ়তর ভিত্তির উপর প্রতিষ্ঠিত করা।
- এ কথা মনে রেখেই সরকার জাতীয় সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কৌশল প্রণয়নের উদ্যোগ গ্রহণ করে, যা জনগণকে দারিদ্য থেকে বের হয়ে আসতে সাহায্য করবে।

সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কৌশলপত্র প্রণয়নের প্রেক্ষাপট ও ক্রমবিকাশ (চলমান)

- বাংলাদেশের রয়েছে বিস্তৃত "সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা বেষ্টনী ব্যবস্থা"। ২০১৬-১৭ অর্থবছরে এই খাতে বরাদ্দ ছিল ৪৫,২৩০ কোটি টাকা, যা বাজেটের ১৩.২৮ শতাংশ এবং জিডিপি'র ২.৩১ শতাংশ।
- বাংলাদেশের সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা ব্যবস্থায় বর্তমানে ১৪২টি কর্মসূচি রয়েছে; যা বিভিন্ন খাত, ভৌগলিক অঞ্চল এবং মন্ত্রণালয়/বিভাগের মাঝে বিভক্ত (২৩টি মন্ত্রণালয়/বিভাগ কর্তৃক বাস্তবায়িত হচ্ছে)।
- বাংলাদেশ পরিসংখ্যান ব্যুরো (বিবিএস) পরিচালিত খানা আয়-ব্যয় জরিপে দেখা গেছে, দরিদ্র ও দারিদ্র্য ঝুঁকিতে থাকা জনগোষ্ঠীর জন্য গৃহীত এসব কর্মসূচির আওতা ও পরিধি সময়ের সাথে সাথে বেড়েছে। কিন্তু তথ্য প্রমাণ থেকে এটাও দেখা যায় যে, দরিদ্র জনগোষ্ঠীর এক বিরাট অংশ এখনো এসব কর্মসূচির আওতায় আসেনি।
- তাছাড়া, নিরাপত্তা বেষ্টনী কর্মসূচিসমূহ থেকে প্রাপ্ত গড় সুবিধার পরিমাণ খুবই কম এবং এর প্রকৃত মূল্যে ক্রমান্বয়ে হ্রাস পাচ্ছে। ফলে একটি কার্যকর সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা ব্যবস্থার অধীনে গৃহীত দারিদ্র্য বিমোচন কর্মসূচিতে ব্যয়িত অর্থের যে প্রভাব থাকা উচিৎ সে তুলনায় ব্যয়িত অর্থের প্রভাব অনেক কম।

### সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কৌশলপত্র প্রণয়নের প্রেক্ষাপট ও ক্রমবিকাশ (চলমান)

- কর্মসূচিসমূহের বিক্ষিপ্ত বিস্তারের কারণে অধিকাংশ কর্মসূচির বাজেট আকারে ছোট এবং সুবিধাভোগী প্রতি গড় সুবিধা প্রাপ্তির পরিমাণও কম। সুবিধাভোগীদের সংখ্যা বাড়লেও সুবিধাভোগী নির্বাচনের ক্রটি থাকার কারণে এ ব্যবস্থাকে আরো উন্নত করা প্রয়োজন। উদাহরণস্বরূপ, ২০১০ সালে ২৪.৫ শতাংশ পরিবার বলেছে যে খানা আয়-ব্যয় জরিপে অন্তর্ভুক্ত ৩০টি সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কর্মসূচির অন্তত যে কোনো একটি থেকে তারা উপকৃত হয়েছে। এসব পরিবারের মধ্যে ৮২ শতাংশ দরিদ্র ও দারিদ্য বুঁক্গিস্ত শ্রেণীভুক্ত এবং প্রায় ১৮ শতাংশ সচ্ছল শ্রেণিভুক্ত।
- সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কর্মসূচিতে ০-৪ বছর বয়সী শিশুদের অন্তর্ভুক্তি খুবই কম। অধিকন্তু, প্রতিবন্ধী ও বয়স্কদের খুব ক্ষুদ্র একটি অংশ নামমাত্র সুবিধা পেয়ে থাকে। বিদ্যালয়গামী শিশুদের অন্তর্ভুক্তি সর্বোচ্চ হলেও তারা যে টাকা পায় তা পরিমাণে খুবই কম। টাকার অংক কম হওয়া এমন একটি সমস্যা যা বাংলাদেশের প্রায় সব সামাজিক নিরাপত্তামূলক কর্মসূচিতে দেখা যায়।

### সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কৌশলপত্র প্রণয়নের প্রেক্ষাপট ও ক্রমবিকাশ (চলমান)

- ষষ্ঠ পঞ্চবার্ষিক পরিকল্পনাতে প্রস্তাব করা হয় য়ে, বিদ্যমান ও ক্রমবর্ধমান বিপদাপন্নতার ব্যাপক বিশ্লেষণের মাধ্যমে একটি সুসংহত ও সমন্বিত "সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কৌশলপত্র" তৈরি করা হবে।
- ১০ সেপ্টেম্বর, ২০১২ তারিখে মন্ত্রিসভা বৈঠকে পরিকল্পনা কমিশনের সাধারণ অর্থনীতি বিভাগকে "সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কৌশলপত্র" প্রণয়ন করার দায়িত্ব প্রদান করা হয়; যা মন্ত্রিপরিষদ সচিব মহোদয়ের সভাপতিত্বে পরিচালিত সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা বেষ্টনী বিষয়ক 'কেন্দ্রীয় পরিবীক্ষণ কমিটি' (বর্তমানে কেন্দ্রীয় ব্যবস্থাপনা কমিটি) এর তত্ত্বাবধানে প্রণীত হবে মর্মেও সিদ্ধান্ত গৃহীত হয়।
- সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কৌশল পত্রের খসড়া প্রণয়নের ভিত্তি হিসেবে ১০টি গবেষণা পত্র প্রণয়ন এবং পর্যালোচনা করা হয়।
- কৌশলপত্রের রূপকল্প ও বিষয়বস্তু নির্ধারণে এবং খসড়া প্রণয়নে আঞ্চলিক ও জাতীয় পর্যায়ে ১৫টি অংশগ্রহণমূলক কর্মশালা/আলোচনা সভা/সংলাপ অনুষ্ঠিত হয়।
- বাংলাদেশের সামাজিক, অর্থনৈতিক ও রাজনৈতিক বাস্তবতার নিরিখে কৌশলপত্রটি সম্পূর্ণভাবে নিজস্ব চিন্তা চেতনায় এবং দেশজ প্রয়োজন বিবেচনায় প্রণয়ন করা হয়েছে।
- এই কৌশলপত্রে সময়ান্তরে মূল্যায়নের ব্যবস্থা রাখা হয়েছে।



### সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কৌশলপত্রের দূরদৃষ্টি (ভিশন) ও লক্ষ্য

### সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কৌশলপত্রের দূরদৃষ্টি (ভিশন):

সকল যোগ্য বাংলাদেশীদের জন্য এমন একটি সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা ব্যবস্থা গড়ে তোলা, যা দারিদ্য ও ক্রমবর্ধমান বৈষম্যকে কার্যকরভাবে প্রতিরোধ করবে এবং <u>বৃহত্তর মানব উন্নয়ন,</u> কর্মের সুযোগ ও অর্থনৈতিক প্রবৃদ্ধি অর্জনে কার্যকর ভূমিকা রাখবে।

### পরবর্তী পাঁচ বছরের জন্য কৌশলপত্রের লক্ষ্য হল:

আরো দক্ষতার সাথে ও কার্যকরভাবে সম্পদের ব্যবহার, <u>সেবা প্রদান ব্যবস্থার শক্তিশালীকরণ</u> এবং অধিকতর অন্তর্ভুক্তিমূলক সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা ব্যবস্থার দিকে ধাবিত হয়ে জাতীয় সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা ব্যবস্থার সংস্কার সাধন, যা সমাজের <u>চরম দরিদ্র ও সর্বাধিক ঝুঁকিগ্রস্থ</u> সদস্যদেরকে অগ্রাধিকার দিয়ে কার্যকরভাবে জীবন-চক্রের বিভিন্ন ঝুঁকি মোকাবেলা করবে।

 মধ্যম আয়ের দেশে আমাদের উত্তরণ ঘটবে এটি মনে রেখেই এই জাতীয় সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কৌশলপত্র প্রণয়ন করা হয়েছে।



### ক. জীবন-চক্রভিত্তিক সমন্বিত মূল সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কর্মসূচি

শিশুদের জন্য কর্মসূচি:

•কৌশলপত্রে শিশুদের জন্য দুইটি মূল কর্মসূচির কথা বলা হয়েছে:

১. শিশুদের জন্য কর্মসূচি (বয়স <০-৪ বছর): দরিদ্র ও ঝুঁকিগ্রস্থ পরিবারের ৪ বছরের নিচের শিশুদের জন্য অনুদানের ব্যবস্থা রাখা হয়েছে। শিশু অনুদান প্রতি পরিবারে অনধিক দুইটি শিশু পর্যন্ত সীমাবদ্ধ থাকবে, যাতে জনসংখ্যা ব্যবস্থাপনা নীতির ওপর কোন বিরূপ প্রভাব না পড়ে।

২. বিদ্যালয়গামী বয়সী শিশুদের জন্য কর্মসূচি: দরিদ্র ও ঝুঁকিগ্রস্থ পরিবারের সকল প্রাথমিক ও মাধ্যমিক বিদ্যালয়গামী শিশুদের জন্য বৃত্তির ব্যবস্থা করা।

•শিশুরা একইসাথে অন্যান্য সুবিধার জন্যও যোগ্য হবে, যেমনং প্রতিবন্ধী সুবিধা, বিদ্যালয়ে খাদ্য সুবিধা, এতিমদের জন্য কর্মসূচি এবং আইনী সুরক্ষা, যাতে পরিত্যক্ত শিশুরা দায়িত্বপূর্ণ অভিভাবকদের নিকট থেকে আর্থিক সহায়তা পায়।

### ক. জীবন-চক্রভিত্তিক সমন্বিত মূল সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কর্মসূচি (চলমান)

#### কর্ম উপযোগী নাগরিকদের জন্য কর্মসূচি:

#### কর্ম উপযোগী বয়সীদের জন্য কর্মসূচি (বয়স ১৯-৫৯):

•তরুণদের শিক্ষা সমাপ্ত ও প্রয়োজনীয় দক্ষতা অর্জনে অনুপ্রাণিত করার জন্য শিক্ষা ও সক্ষমতা বিষয়ক কর্মসূচিগুলোকে শক্তিশালীকরণ। যেমন ঃ স্বনির্ভর প্রশিক্ষণ কর্মসূচি, ন্যাশনাল সার্ভিস ইত্যাদি।

•দরিদ্র বেকারদের জন্য শক্তিশালী কাজের বিনিময়ে খাদ্য কর্মসূচি বাস্তবায়ন।

•ন্যাশনাল সোশ্যাল ইনসিওরেঙ্গ স্কিম (NSIS)-এর অংশ হিসেবে বেকার, অসুস্থতা, মাতৃত্ব ও দূর্ঘটনা বীমা চালুর জন্য আইন প্রণয়নে ব্যাংক ও আর্থিক প্রতিষ্ঠান বিভাগ ব্যবস্থা গ্রহণ করবে।

#### কর্ম উপযোগী নারীদের জন্য কর্মসূচি (বয়স ১৯-৫৯):

•ঝুঁকিগ্রন্থ নারীদের (বিধবা, তালাকপ্রাপ্ত, দুঃস্থ, একক মাতা, এবং বেকার একক নারী) জন্য আর্থিক সহায়তা প্রদান এবং কর্মক্ষেত্রে তাদের অংশগ্রহণ সহজতর করা।

•কর্মে নিয়োজিত ঝুঁক্মিস্থ নারীদের বিশেষ সমস্যা বিবেচনায় রেখে, কৌশলপত্রটি "ঝুঁক্মিস্থ নারীদের সুবিধা কর্মসূচি" সংস্কার করে এর আওতায় একীভূত আয় হস্তান্তরের প্রস্তাব করে।

•একই সাথে, স্বাস্থ্য ও পরিবার কল্যাণ মন্ত্রণালয় কর্তৃক বাস্তবায়িত 'মেটারনাল হেলথ ভাউচার স্কিম' কর্মসূচি বিস্তৃত করার জন্য কৌশলপত্রে প্রস্তাব করা হয়েছে। শ্রম বাজারে নারীদের প্রবেশ সহজতর করতে বিভিন্ন ধরনের নীতি নির্ধারণের কথা বলা হয়েছে।

### ক. জীবন-চক্রভিত্তিক সমন্বিত মূল সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কর্মসূচি (চলমান)

### বয়স্কদের জন্য পেনশন ব্যবস্থা:

তিন স্তর বিশিষ্ট পেনশন ব্যবস্থা প্রস্তাব করা হয়েছে:

### প্রথম স্তর :

সরকারি কর্মচারীদের পেনশনের ব্যবস্থা আগের মতোই চলতে থাকবে।

### দ্বিতীয় স্তর :

ব্যাংক ও আর্থিক প্রতিষ্ঠান বিভাগ, বেসরকারি খাতের সাথে যথাযথভাবে আলোচনা করে পরীক্ষা-নিরীক্ষাপূর্বক ব্যক্তি-মালিকানাধীন প্রতিষ্ঠানে কর্মরত ব্যক্তিদের জন্য কন্ট্রিবিউটরি পেনশন কর্মসূচি চালুর সম্ভব্যতা যাচাই করে পরবর্তী সময়ে নকশা প্রণয়ন করবে।

### <u>তৃতীয় স্তর :</u>

স্বেচ্ছাধীন পেনশন স্কিম-ব্যক্তি খাত দ্বারা পরিচালিত এমন একটি ব্যবস্থা (বিশেষত: চাকুরীভিত্তিক) যাতে নাগরিকগণ তাদের নিজস্ব পছন্দ অনুযায়ী ইচ্ছা করলে বার্ধক্যে অতিরিক্ত সহায়তা পেতে পারেন। এই স্কিম পেশাভিত্তিক বিবেচনা করে সকলের জন্য উন্মুক্ত থাকবে।

### ক. জীবন-চক্রভিত্তিক সমন্বিত মূল সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কর্মসূচি (চলমান)

### প্রতিবন্ধীদের জন্য কর্মসূচি:

•১৮ বছর বয়স পর্যন্ত দারিদ্র্য সীমার নীচে বসবাসকারী সকল প্রতিবন্ধী শিশুদের "শিশু প্রতিবন্ধী সুবিধা" প্রদান।

১৯-৫৯ বছর বয়সী তীব্র প্রতিবন্ধীত্বের শিকার সকল প্রাপ্ত বয়স্কদের প্রতিবন্ধী সুবিধা প্রদান।

ষাটোর্দ্ধ প্রতিবন্ধীরা নাগরিক পেনশনের আওতাভুক্ত হবেন।

•এনএসআইএস (NSIS) পরিচালিত প্রতিবন্ধী পেনশন স্কিম, উপর্যুক্ত স্কিমগুলোর সাথে সম্পূরক হিসেবে কাজ করবে।

•প্রতিবন্ধী ভাতা সাধারণ ভাতার অন্তত: আড়াই গুণের প্রস্তাব করা হয়েছে।



### খ. ক্ষুদ্র ও বিশেষ কর্মসূচি

উদ্ভাবনী বিশেষ কর্মসূচি:

কৌশলপত্রে নিম্নোক্ত বিষয়গুলো আলোচিত হয়েছে:

•ক্ষুদ্র কর্মসূচিগুলোকে একীভূত করার জন্য প্রস্তাব করা হয়েছে। কোন কোন ক্ষুদ্র কর্মসূচিগুলো চলমান থাকবে, সে বিষয়ে জিইডি মূল্যায়ন প্রতিবেদন প্রণয়নপূর্বক মন্ত্রিপরিষদের নিকট পেশ করবে।

•মুক্তিযোদ্ধাদের জন্য কর্মসূচিগুলো একটি স্কিমের অধীনে "Freedom Fighters Benefit Programme" হিসেবে একীভূত ও পরিচালিত হবে।

•সংশিষ্ট মন্ত্রণালয়গুলো সম্ভাব্য ও উঠতি ঝুঁকি মোকাবেলায় বিশেষ কর্মসূচির নকশা প্রণয়ন করবে।

•সামাজিকভাবে বঞ্চিত ও প্রান্তিক জনগোষ্ঠীর (যেমন: ক্ষুদ্র নৃ-গোষ্ঠী, দলিত, হিজড়া, চা-বাগানের শ্রমিক, এইডস আক্রান্ত মানুষ) জন্য বিশেষ কর্মসূচি চলবে এবং প্রচলন করতে হবে।

### সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা সেবা প্রদানে প্রশাসনিক পুনঃর্বিন্যাস

সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা খাতে অধিকতর ভালোমানের সেবা প্রদানের জন্য ক্রমান্বয়ে দুইটি ধাপে প্রশাসনিক পুনঃর্বিন্যাস করার জন্য প্রস্তাব করা হয়েছে।

প্রথম ধাপঃ প্রারম্ভিক একত্রীকরণ ও সমন্বয় পর্যায় (২০১৫-২০২৫):

•বর্তমানে যে সকল মন্ত্রণালয় সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কর্মসূচি বাস্তবায়ন করছে, তাদেরকে পাঁচটি বিষয়ভিত্তিক ক্লাস্টারে বিন্যাস্ত করা হবে। প্রতিটি ক্লাস্টারের সমন্বয়ের দায়িত্বে থাকবে একটি লীড মন্ত্রণালয় (পরবর্তী স্লাইডে প্রদর্শন করা হয়েছে)।

•বাস্তবায়নকারী মন্ত্রণালয় তাদের নিজস্ব কর্মসূচিগুলোর নকশা প্রণয়ন ও কার্যকরী বাস্তবায়নের জন্য দায়িত্বপ্রাপ্ত হবে।

•ক্লাস্টারের থিমের সাথে বলিষ্ঠ সংযোগ রয়েছে এমন একটি মন্ত্রণালয়ই ক্লাস্টার সমন্বয়ের দায়িত্ব পালন করবে।

### সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা সেবা প্রদানে প্রশাসনিক পুনঃর্বিন্যাস (চলমান)

বিষয়ভিত্তিক ক্লাস্টারসমূহ নিম্নুরপা

- Social Assistance: <u>MoSW</u>, MoLGRD&C, MoWCA, MoL&E, MoCA, MoLWA, MoH&FW, MoCHT.
- Food Security and Disaster Assistance: <u>MoFood</u>, MoDM&R, MoAgri, MoH&FW, MoWCA, MoF&L, FD.
- Social Insurance: <u>FD (Public Pension)</u>, <u>B&FID (Private Pension)</u>, MoH&FW, MoL&E.
- Labour/Livelihoods Interventions: <u>MoDM&R</u>, MoLGRD&C, MoWCA, MoSW, FD/PKSF, MoL&E, MoF&L.
- Human Development and Social Empowerment: <u>MoP&ME</u>, MoE, MoSW, MoWCA, MoH&FW, ICTDiv., MoEW&OE, MoI, MoY&S, PMO.

### সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা সেবা প্রদানে প্রশাসনিক পুনঃর্বিন্যাস (চলমান)

দ্বিতীয় ধাপ (২০২৬-পরবর্তী) জীবন-চক্রভিত্তিক কর্মসূচি পদ্ধতি ও অন্যান্য কর্মসূচি বাস্তবায়ন:

জীবন-চক্রভিত্তিক সকল সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কর্মসূচি বাস্তবায়নের জন্য সমাজ কল্যাণ মন্ত্রণালয়ের অধীন সমাজ সেবা অধিদপ্তরকে পুনর্গঠন ও শক্তিশালী করা হবে। যার আওতায় জীবন-চক্রভিত্তিক নিম্নলিখিত কর্মসূচিগুলো থাকবে:

- ■নাগরিক পেনশন;
- ■প্রতিবন্ধী সুবিধা;
- শিশুদের জন্য সুবিধা (এতিম শিশুদের কর্মসূচিসহ);
- ■ঝুঁকিগ্রস্থ নারীদের সুবিধা কর্মসূচি;
- মুক্তিযোদ্ধাদের জন্য সুবিধা কর্মসূচি।

জীবন-চক্রভিত্তিক কর্মসূচির আওতা বহির্ভূত কর্মসূচিগুলো (যেমন: পূর্ত কাজের কর্মসূচি, ওএমএস, দুর্যোগ-মোকাবেলা স্কিম ইত্যাদি) সংশ্লিষ্ট মন্ত্রণালয়ের মাধ্যমে বাস্তবায়িত হবে।

### বাস্তবায়ন ব্যবস্থা: কৌশলপত্রের অতিরিক্ত বৈশিষ্ট্য

সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কর্মসূচি বাস্তবায়নকারী মন্ত্রণালয়গুলোর পাশাপাশি, নিম্নোক্ত বিভাগসমূহ প্রতিটি ধাপেই ক্রস-কাটিং এবং গুরত্বপূর্ণ ভূমিকা পালন করবে:

- বাস্তবায়ন পরিবীক্ষণ ও মূল্যায়ন বিভাগ: কর্মসূচি বাস্তবায়নের সামগ্রিক পরিবীক্ষণ ও মূল্যায়ন সম্পাদন।
- পরিসংখ্যান ও তথ্য ব্যবস্থাপনা বিভাগ: সকল দরিদ্রদের তালিকা প্রণয়ন, সুবিধাভোগীদের তথ্যভান্ডার উন্নয়ন, রক্ষণাবেক্ষণ ও হালনাগাদ করা।
- সাধারণ অর্থনীতি বিভাগ: ফলাফলভিত্তিক পরিবীক্ষণ ও মূল্যায়ন, পঞ্চবার্ষিক পরিকল্পনা এবং অন্যান্য জাতীয় কৌশলপত্র, কেন্দ্রীয় পরিবীক্ষণ কমিটিকে সাচিবিক/দাপ্তরিক সহায়তা প্রদান।
- অর্থ বিভাগ: সরকারী বরান্দে সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা বাজেট অনুমোদন ও নির্বাহ করা, আর্থিক সেবা প্রদান বিষয়ে তদারকি করা, সুবিধাভোগীদের নিকট সরাসরি (ব্যাংক একাউন্টের মাধ্যমে) টাকা প্রেরণ পদ্ধতির উন্নয়ন করা।
- স্থানীয় সরকার বিভাগ: সুবিধাভোগী সনাক্তকরণে সহায়তা, বিরোধ ও অভিযোগ সমাধানে সহায়তা এবং পরিবীক্ষণ ও মূল্যায়নে সহায়তা করা। প্রয়োজন অনুযায়ী, স্থানীয় সরকার প্রতিষ্ঠানসমূহ বিভিন্ন মন্ত্রণালয়ের সেবা প্রদান কর্মসূচিগুলোতেও সহায়তা করবে।

### বাস্তবায়ন ব্যবস্থা: কৌশলপত্রের অতিরিক্ত বৈশিষ্ট্য (চলমান)

- সুবিধাভোগী সনাক্তকরণ প্রক্রিয়া শক্তিশালীকরণ: সাম্প্রতিককালে পরিসংখ্যান ও তথ্য ব্যবস্থাপনা বিভাগ প্রক্সি মিনস টেস্ট (পিএমটি) স্কোর কার্ড পদ্ধতি ব্যবহার করে বাংলাদেশ দারিদ্র্য ডাটাবেইজ তৈরির কাজ শুরু করেছে। এই ডাটাবেইজের পাশাপাশি পিএমটি, স্থানীয় সরকার ও এনজিওদের সমন্বয়ে দরিদ্র ও ঝুঁক্মিগ্রস্থ মানুষদের সনাক্ত করা হবে।
- উন্নয়ন সহযোগীদের সাথে সংযোগ: সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা সম্পর্কে উন্নয়ন সহযোগীদের আগ্রহকে স্বাগত জানানো হবে। সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কর্মসূচিগুলো বাস্তবায়ন এবং পরিবীক্ষণ ও মূল্যায়ন কাঠামোর বিষয়ে সরকার অংশীদারিত্বের সম্ভাব্য ক্ষেত্রগুলো খুজে বের করবে।
- এনজিওদের সাথে অংশীদারিত্ব: প্রয়োজন অনুসারে সরকার সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা সেবাসমূহ প্রদানের ক্ষেত্রে কৌশলপত্রের কাঠামোর আওতায় এনজিওদের সাথে অংশীদারিত্ব চলমান রাখবে।
- আপীলের ব্যবস্থা: সমাজকল্যাণ মন্ত্রণালয়, পরিসংখ্যান ও তথ্য ব্যবস্থাপনা বিভাগ, স্থানীয় সরকার বিভাগ ও নির্ধারিত মন্ত্রণালয়গুলোর সাথে নিবিড় যোগাযোগের মাধ্যমে দেশব্যাপী অভিযোগ ও বিবাদ সনাক্ত করবে এবং তা নিরসনের ব্যবস্থা তৈরি করবে। এই প্রক্রিয়ার মাধ্যমে অর্জিত অভিজ্ঞতা ও সুপারিশসমূহ বাস্তবায়ন করা হবে।

### সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কর্মসূচিগুলোর জন্য একটি ফলাফলভিত্তিক পরিবীক্ষণ ও মূল্যায়ন পদ্ধতির দিকে অগ্রযাত্রা

সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কর্মসূচির পরিবীক্ষণ ও মূল্যায়ন প্রক্রিয়া তিনটি পর্যায়ে সম্পাদিত হবে: এতিটি কর্মসূচির নিজস্ব পরিবীক্ষণ: প্রতিটি মন্ত্রণালয়/বিভাগ তাদের কর্মসূচিগুলোর পরিবীক্ষণ করবে।

২. কৌশলপত্রের অগ্রগতি প্রক্রিয়া বিষয়ে সামগ্রিক মৃল্যায়ন: আইএমইডি প্রতিটি কর্মসূচির ভৌত ও আর্থিক কার্যকলাপ এবং তার অগ্রগতি পরিবীক্ষণ করবে।

৩. সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা ব্যবস্থার প্রভাব নির্ণয়ে সার্বিক মূল্যায়ন: জিইডি সমন্বিতভাবে সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কৌশলপত্রের সার্বিক মূল্যায়ন করবে। এর জন্য একটি ফলাফলভিত্তিক পরিবীক্ষণ ও মূল্যায়ন কাঠামো প্রণয়ন করা হবে (বর্তমানে প্রক্রিয়াধীন)। জিইডি কৌশলপত্রের আওতায় সকল কর্মসূচির ফলাফল এবং প্রভাব সম্পর্কিত তথ্যভান্ডার রক্ষণাবেক্ষণ করবে এবং কৌশলপত্র বাস্তবায়নের অগ্রগতি সম্পর্কে বার্ষিক প্রতিবেদন প্রণয়ন করবে।

৪. মন্ত্রিপরিষদ সচিবের নেতৃত্বে গঠিত কেন্দ্রীয় পরিবীক্ষণ কমিটি (বর্তমানে কেন্দ্রীয় ব্যবস্থাপনা কমিটি) কৌশলপত্র বাস্তবায়নের অগ্রগতি পর্যালোচনা এবং মন্ত্রণালয়গুলোর মধ্যে সমন্বয় সাধনের জন্য কার্যকরী ভূমিকা পালন করবে (দ্বিতীয় পর্যায় পর্যন্ত)।

কর্মসূচি	অর্থবছর	অর্থবছর	অর্থবছর	অর্থবছর	অর্থবছর
	২০১৫-১৬	২০১৬–১৭	২০১৭-১৮	২০১৮-১৯	২০১৯-২০
ক. জীবন-চক্রভিত্তিক মূল কর্মসূচিসমূহ					
১) বয়স্ক ভাতা	২০.১	৩৫.৩	৩৭.৪	৩৯.৬	8२.०
২) সরকারি চাকুরিজীবী পেনশন	૧৬.૦	४०.०	৮৫.০	৯০.০	৯৫.০
৩) প্রতিবন্ধী সুবিধা	30.b	১৯.১	૨૦.૨	২১.৪	<b>૨</b> ૨.૧
8) শিশু সুবিধা	২৭.০	89.9	<b>&amp;0.</b> 5	৫৩.৬	৫৬.৮
৫) শিশুদের বিদ লৈয় বৃত্তি	৩৮.৭	৬৮.৩	૧૨.8	૧৬.૧	৮১.৪
৬) দুস্থ মহিলা সুবিধা	۵۵.۵	૨૦.8	<b>২</b> ১.৬	২২.৯	<b>ર</b> 8.૨
জীবন-চক্রভিত্তিক সবগুলি কর্মসূচির মোট ব'য়	ንዶ8.ን	૨૧૦.૧	২৮৭.১	৩০৪.৩	৩২২.১
(\$+\$+\$+\$+\$+\$)					
খ. বিশেষ কর্মসূচিসমূহ	28	26	১৬	29	ንኦ
গ. যৌথ ঝুঁকি প্রশমন কর্মসূচিসমূহ	৯৭	১০৩	১০৯	১১৬	১২৩
ঘ. ক্ষুদ্র কর্মসূচিসমূহ	8२	88	89	60	৫৩
মোট ব'য় (ক+খ+গ+ঘ)	৩৩৭.১	৪৩২.৭	8৫৯.১	8৮৭.৩	৫১৬.১
জিডিপি (বেইস কেইস)	১৭,১৭৬	১৯,৫১৭	૨૨,১૧૧	২৫,২২৩	২৮,৭৩
জীবন-চক্রভিত্তিক মূল কর্মসূচি (জিডিপির %)	۵.0۹	۶.8	۵.৩	۵.২	۵.۵
কোভেরিয়েট ও অন <sup>*</sup> ান <sup>**</sup> (জিডিপির %)	০.৮৯	0.50	०.৮৭	০.৭৩	০.৬৮
মোট ব"য় (জিডিপির %)	১.৯৬	<i>૨.</i> ૨૨	<b>২.</b> ০٩	১.৯৩	3.50
. অর্থায়ন পার্থক" (বেইস কেইস জিডিপি)					
বিদ মান অর্থায়ন (জিডিপির %)	<b>૨</b> .૨	<b>૨.</b> ૨	<b>૨.</b> ૨	<i>٤.</i> ২	<b>૨</b> .૨
বিদ মান অর্থায়ন (বিলিয়ন টাকা)	৩৭৮	৪২৯	866	<u> </u>	৬৩২
অর্থায়ন ভারসাম	(+) 8১	(-) 8	(+) ২৯	(+)৬৮	(+) >>
অর্থায়ন ভারসাম <sup>:</sup> (জিডিপির %)	(+) ०.२8	(-) ০.০২	(+) ০.১৩	(+) ০.২৭	(+) 0.80

### সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কৌশলের বাস্তবায়ন অগ্রগতি

- জাতীয় সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কৌশল-২০১৫ এর বাস্তবায়ন কর্মপরিকল্পনা অনুমোদন, বাস্তবায়ন অগ্রগতি পর্যবেক্ষণ এবং এ বিষয়ে মন্ত্রিপরিষদকে যথাসময়ে অবহিতকরণের লক্ষ্যে মন্ত্রিপরিষদ সচিবকে আহ্বায়ক করে ৩৫ সদস্য বিশিষ্ট সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা বেষ্টনী সংক্রান্ত 'কেন্দ্রীয় পরিবীক্ষণ কমিটি' গঠন করা হয়, যা পরবর্তীতে 'কেন্দ্রীয় ব্যবস্থাপনা কমিটি' হিসাবে পরিবর্তন করা হয়েছে। এ পর্যন্ত উক্ত কমিটি'র মোট ১০টি সভা অনুষ্ঠিত হয়েছে।
- এনএসএসএস এর কৌশল বাস্তবায়নে সহায়তা প্রদানের জন্য ইউএনডিপি ও ডিএফআইডি এর সঙ্গে যৌথ অংশীদারিত্বে মন্ত্রিপরিষদ বিভাগ ও পরিকল্পনা কমিশনের সাধারণ অর্থনীতি বিভাগ 'সোস্যাল সিকিউরিটি পলিসি সাপোর্ট (এসএসপিএস) প্রোগ্রাম' নামে একটি কারিগরী সহায়তা প্রকল্প বাস্তবায়ন করছে।
- জাতীয় সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কৌশলে সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কার্যক্রম সমন্বয়ের জন্য সংশ্লিষ্ট মন্ত্রণালয়/বিভাগসমূহকে ০৫টি বিষয়ভিত্তিক ক্লাস্টার গঠনের যে রূপরেখা দেয়া হয়েছে তা কার্যকর করার জন্য একটি পরিপত্র জারি করা হয়েছে।
- ২৯টি মন্ত্রণালয়/বিভাগের সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কর্মসূচির ফোকাল পয়েন্ট কর্মকর্তাদের এবং
   ২৬টি মন্ত্রণালয়ের ২৯৬ জন সরকারী কর্মকর্তাদের সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কর্মসূচি বাস্তবায়ন সংক্রান্ত কর্ম-পরিকল্পনা প্রণয়নের উপর ওরিয়েন্টশন প্রদান করা হয়েছে।

২১

### সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কৌশলের বাস্তবায়ন অগ্রগতি (চলমান)

- জাতীয় সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কৌশল বাস্তবায়ন সংক্রান্ত কর্ম-পরিকল্পনা প্রণয়ন প্রক্রিয়াধীন রয়েছে। ২০টি মন্ত্রণালয়/বিভাগ তাদের প্রাথমিক কর্ম-পরিকল্পনা প্রস্তুত করেছে। কর্ম-পরিকল্পনাসমূহ পর্যালোচনার কাজ চলছে। প্রথম পর্যায়ে ০৫টি মন্ত্রণালয়ের (সমাজকল্যাণ, খাদ্য, অর্থ বিভাগ, ব্যাংক ও আর্থিক প্রতিষ্ঠান বিভাগ, দুর্যোগ ব্যবস্থাপনা ও ত্রাণ এবং প্রাথমিক ও গণশিক্ষা) কর্ম-পরিকল্পনা চূড়ান্ত করার সিদ্ধান্ত গৃহীত হয়েছে।
- বিভিন্ন মন্ত্রণালয়/বিভাগ কর্তৃক জাতীয় সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কৌশল বাস্তবায়নের বিষয়ে প্রস্তুতকৃত কর্ম-পরিকল্পনা সমন্বয়ের জন্য মন্ত্রিপরিষদ বিভাগের সচিব (সমন্বয় ও সংস্কার) এর সভাপতিত্বে ১৩ সদস্য বিশিষ্ট একটি উপ-কমিটি গঠন করা হয়েছে।
- সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা বেষ্টনী কর্মসূচিসমূহের জন্য বিবিএস কর্তৃক একটি Single Registry MIS গঠনের বিষয়টি প্রক্রিয়াধীন আছে। এর মূল উদ্দেশ্য হল স্বচ্ছভাবে উপকারভোগী নির্ধারণ, দ্বৈততা পরিহারকরণ এবং কর্মসূচিসমূহের প্রভাব বৃদ্ধিকরণ।
- ইউনিয়ন পর্যায়ের কর্মকর্তা/কর্মচারীদের সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কর্মসূচি বাস্তবায়নের জন্য প্রশিক্ষণ প্রদানের জন্য Training Need Assessment (TNA) সম্পন্ন হয়েছে এবং এ সংক্রান্ত ভেলিডেশন কর্মশালা অনুষ্ঠিত হয়েছে।

### সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কৌশলের বাস্তবায়ন অগ্রগতি (চলমান)

- জাতীয় সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কৌশলের আলোকে সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা বেষ্টনী কর্মসূচির উপকারভোগীর সংখ্যা ও ভাতা নির্ধারণ সংক্রান্ত কমিটি নিম্নলিখিত পদক্ষেপসমূহ গ্রহণ করেছে ঃ
- বয়য় ভাতাভোগীর সংখ্যা ৫ শতাংশ বৃদ্ধি করে ৩১ লক্ষ ৫০ হাজারে এবং ভাতার হার ১০০ টাকা বৃদ্ধি করে ৫০০ টাকায় উন্নীত করা।
- বিধবা স্বামী নিগৃহীতা, দুস্থ মহিলা ভাতার হার ১০০ টাকা বাড়িয়ে ৫০০ টাকা এবং ভাতাভোগীর সংখ্যা বাড়িয়ে ১১ লক্ষ ৫০ হাজারে উন্নীত করা।
- ভিজিডি কর্মসূচি'র উপকারভোগী দুস্থ: মহিলার সংখ্যা ২ লক্ষ ৫০ হাজার বাড়িয়ে ১০ লক্ষে উন্নীত করা।
- মাতৃত্বকালীন ভাতাভোগীর সংখ্যা প্রায় ৯০ শতাংশ বাড়িয়ে ৫ লক্ষে উন্নীত করা।
- দেশের সকল পৌরসভায় কর্মজীবী ল্যাকটেটিং মাদার সহায়তা কর্মসূচি সম্প্রসারণের মাধ্যমে মোট ১ লক্ষ ৮০ হাজার ৩০০ জন দরিদ্র মা'কে এ ভাতার আওতায় আনা।
- অসচ্ছল প্রতিবন্ধী ভাতার হার ১০০ টাকা বাড়িয়ে ৬০০ টাকায় এবং ভাতাভোগীর সংখ্যা ২৫ শতাংশ বাড়িয়ে ৭ লক্ষ ৫০ হাজারে উন্নীত করা।
- নিউরো-ডেভেলপমেন্টাল প্রতিবন্ধী সুরক্ষা ট্রাস্টের তহবিলে আরও ১০ কোটি ৫০ লক্ষ টাকা বরাদ্দ প্রদান।

### সামাজিক নিরাপত্তা কৌশলের বাস্ড্রায়ন অগ্রগতি (চলমান)

- হিজড়া জনগোষ্ঠীর জীবনমান উন্নয়ন কার্যক্রমের অধীনে তাদের বিশেষ ভাতা ৫০০ টাকা হতে বাড়িয়ে ৬০০ টাকায় উন্নীত করা।
- বেদে ও অন্থ্রসর জনগোষ্ঠীর জীবনমান উন্নয়নে তাদের ভাতা ৪০০ টাকা হতে বাড়িয়ে ৫০০ টাকায় উন্নীত করা।
- চা শ্রমিকদের জীবনমান উন্নয়ন কর্মসূচির বরান্দ ১০ কোটি টাকা হতে বাড়িয়ে ১৫ কোটি টাকায় উন্নীত করা।
- ক্যান্সার, কিডনি, লিভার সেরোসিস, স্ট্রোকে প্যারালাইজড ও জন্মগত হৃদরোগীদের আর্থিক সহায়তা কর্মসূচি বরান্দ ২০ কোটি টাকা হতে বাড়িয়ে ৩০ কোটি টাকায় উন্নীত করা।

75



